

Norwegian University of Life Sciences

Master's Thesis 2024 45 ECTS Faculty of Biosciences (Biovit)

The Significance of Carbohydrates in Canine Nutrition: An Integrated Approach to Nutritional Assessment

Rikke Cecilie Hjorth Bergh Master's in Animal Science

Preface

In the last 7 years, the Norwegian University of Life Sciences (NMBU) has truly become a second home to me. After completing my bachelor's degree in 2020, I undertook the challenge of pursuing my master's degree while simultaneously working full-time. It has undeniably been a demanding and sometimes stressful endeavour. However, also very fulfilling!

I was raised in a household where dogs were more than just pets; they were a passion. My parents were deeply involved in breeding, training, and competing with dogs, and I naturally embraced this lifestyle. Today, I own and actively train three Border Collies for competitions. My love for dogs has been a lifelong pursuit, rooted in the experiences of my upbringing. Nonetheless, my time at the Department of Livestock and Aquaculture Science, IHA, has significantly broadened my understanding of various livestock species and fostered a growing interest in canine nutrition. Consequently, it made me want to immerse myself into knowledge about the role of carbohydrates in dogs. Specifically, investigate the nutritional necessity of dietary carbohydrates, the primary sources in commercial dog food, and the impact of different carbohydrates on varied life phases and exercise requirements of dogs.

I would especially like to thank my advisor, Øystein Ahlstrøm, who has been my invaluable source of information and guidance over the past 7 years. His support and ability to bring calmness to even the most hectic of days have been truly appreciated. Thank you for the discussions and diverse perspectives you have shared with me throughout my academic journey at NMBU!

Skiptvet, May 2024 Rikke Cecilie Hjorth Bergh

Abstract

The origin of the dog has long been controversial in the literature, sparking numerous debates, particularly surrounding its classification as a carnivore, and the importance of carbohydrates in its diet. Dogs do not have a dietary requirement for carbohydrates, and studies on feeding behaviour have discovered they have a low preference for them.

Glucose serves as a vital energy source, with certain tissues, such as the brain, red blood cells, and central nervous system, relying heavily on it as their primarily energy source. However, dogs possess the ability to synthesize glucose from non-carbohydrate precursors found in fat and protein, and carbohydrates are therefore not considered an essential nutrient.

On the other hand, in the absence of carbohydrates, the body's demand for protein nearly doubles to compensate. To spare the protein utilization, dietary carbohydrates can therefore be a valuable source of energy, particularly during energy-demanding phases like pregnancy, lactation, or high-intensity activities such as sprinting.

Dogs who endure sprinting typically exhibit a higher concentration of fast-twitch muscle fibres and can therefore benefit from carbohydrates in their diet. Conversely, dogs engaged in endurance activities, like sled dogs, may face challenges with carbohydrate-rich diets. Research suggests that high-carbohydrate diets may lead to a stiff gait and muscle fatigue, due to lactate accumulation after glucose oxidation.

In cases were dogs experience conditions like diabetes or obesity, the incorporation of fibre with a low glycemic index can rather be beneficial. Fibre will not be digested and absorbed in the same way as simple carbohydrates, but will be beneficial for the dog's intestinal health, to reduce energy and contribute to bulk and a feeling of satiety.

Commercial dog food commonly includes a significant amount of carbohydrates, ranging from 30-60%, though the exact proportion varies widely based on formulation and intended use. Common carbohydrate sources include grains, legumes, vegetables, and berries, with rice proving to be the most digestible source, both in a cooked and raw state. Although carbohydrates are commonly included in commercial dog foods due to their structural importance, raw diets often reduce or eliminate them entirely. While protein sources are typically more costly than carbohydrates, dog food made in Norway using exclusively Norwegian ingredients can still be more cost-effective than imported alternatives with a higher carbohydrate content, thanks to shorter transportation distances and exclusion of custom taxes.

Sammendrag

Hundens opprinnelse har lenge vært diskutert i litteraturen, og debatten går gjerne på hvorvidt hunden skal klassifiseres som en karnivor, og om karbohydrater er essensielt i deres kosthold. Hunder har ikke et ernæringsmessig behov for karbohydrater i dietten, og studier om hundens fôratferd har også vist at de har en lav preferanse for dem.

Glukose er en viktig energikilde, som hjernen, de røde blodcellene og sentralnervesystemet er helt avhengig av som sin primære energikilde. Hunden har derimot evne til å syntetisere glukose fra forløpere som stammer fra fett og protein, og karbohydrater er derfor ikke å regne som et essensielt næringsstoff for hunden.

Derimot vil en tilførsel av næringsstoffet likevel kunne være gunstig, da et fravær av karbohydrater i dietten kan doble kroppens behov for protein. For å spare proteinutnyttelsen, vil derfor karbohydrater være en verdifull energikilde, spesielt under energikrevende faser som drektighet, laktasjon og perioder med høyintensiv aktivitet, som sprint.

Hunder som utøver sprint har vanligvis en høyere konsentrasjon av raske muskelfibre, og kan derfor dra nytte av karbohydrater i kostholdet sitt. Hunder som jobber mer under utholdenhetsarbeid, slik som sledehunder, kan derimot oppleve negative effekter av et karbohydratrikt kosthold. Forskning antyder nemlig at et diet med et høyt innhold av karbohydrater kan føre til stiv gange og muskeltretthet, trolig på grunn av en akkumulering av laktat i musklene etter oksidasjon av glukose. Hunder med diabetes eller fedme kan derimot dra nytte av en diet med lav glykemisk indeks, med inkludering av fiber. Fiber vil ikke bli fordøyd og absorbert på samme måte som enkle karbohydrater, men vil være gunstig for hundens tarmhelse, redusere energiopptaket og bidra til bulk og metthetsfølelse.

Kommersielt hundeför inneholder gjerne en betydelig andel karbohydrater, fra 30-60%, avhengig av förets formulering og bruksområde. Vanlige kilder er gjerne korn, belgfrukter, grønnsaker og bær, hvor ris har vist seg å være den mest fordøyelige, både i kokt og rå tilstand. De fleste för inneholder karbohydrater, hovedsakelig på grunn av den strukturelle funksjonen til næringsstoffet, men råför har gjerne et redusert innhold, hvor noen også er helt fri for karbohydrater. Generelt er proteinkilder dyrere enn karbohydrater, men et norskprodusert hundeför laget utelukkende av norske animalske råvarer kan likevel være mer kostnadseffektivt enn importerte hundeför med høyere karbohydratinnhold, takket være kortere transportavstander og ingen tollavgifter.

Table of contents

1.	. Introduction	5
	1.2 Method	6
2.	. The digestive system of dogs	7
3.	. Energy sources – Protein, fat, and carbohydrates	12
4.	. The dogs nutritional need for carbohydrates	13
5.	. Carbohydrates – Definition, classification, and examples	14
	5.1. Simple carbohydrates (sugars)	14
	5.2 Complex carbohydrates	16
	5.3 Dietary fibre (non-digestible polysaccharides)	17
6.	Digestion and metabolism of carbohydrates in dogs	20
	6.1 Utilization of the monosaccharides	21
	6.1.1. Utilization and regulation of energy from glucose	21
	6.1.2 Cellular respiration	22
	6.2 Glycemic index (GI) and health effects	
	6.3 Digestibility of carbohydrates	24
	6.3.1 Digestibility of different carbohydrate sources	24
	6.3.2 Processing conditions	25
	6.3.3 Amylose and amylopectin	27
	6.3.4 Digestive capacity in different dog breeds	27
7.	. Requirement during various life stages and activity levels	28
	7.1 During gestation and lactation	
	7.2 Physically demanding performance work	
	7.3 During energy restriction	
	7.4 DCM in dogs	
8.	. What are the main sources of carbohydrates in dog food?	37
	8.1 Starch sources	
	8.2 Fibre sources	
9.	. Comparison of different dog food formulations	40
	9.1 Comparison and evaluation of the foods	49
1(0. Overall conclusions	51
11	1. Sources	53

1. Introduction

The domestic dog (*Canis lupus familiaris*) is widely recognized as one of the earliest domesticated animals in the world (Wojtaś et al., 2018). The exact timing of the domestication is still a debate among researchers. However, the strongest theory suggests that dogs initially were domesticated from wolves (*Canis lupus*) who were attracted to human settlements as scavengers, feeding on leftover food scraps and waste. Over time, this scavenging behaviour fostered a closer relationship between humans and wolves, gradually evolving them into the domestic dogs we recognize today (Morey, 1994). Extensive research into the behaviour, vocalizations, morphology, and biology of dogs and wolves consistently demonstrates that the grey wolf is the dog's closest wild relative (Galibert et al., 2011; Scott, 1967).

However, the dog's origin has long been controversial in the literature, sparking numerous debates, particularly concerning their classification as carnivores, and the significance of carbohydrates in their diet. Both the wolf and the dog belong to the taxonomic order *Carnivora*, which encompass animals who primarily feed on meat. While dogs are typically categorized as carnivores in conventional animal nutrition (Dyce et al., 1996; McDonald et al., 2011; Vanak and Gompper, 2009), the modern domesticated dog has adapted to eat a more omnivorous diet compared to the wolf. This diet is characterized by a higher proportion of carbohydrates than animal protein and fat. Some argue that dogs do not require carbohydrates in their diet, and a high-protein, low-carbohydrate diet is more appropriate for them. Others believe that carbohydrates are an essential and valuable source of energy, fundamental for the development of a good gut health, and necessary for weight management, particularly in older dogs, through the inclusion of dietary fibre.

Several studies have shown that dogs have adapted unique traits that differentiate them from obligate carnivores. For instance, they have a capacity to convert β -carotene into vitamin A, tryptophan into niacin, cysteine into taurine, and linoleic acid into arachidonic acid— which are specific traits not commonly found in obligate carnivores. Moreover, dogs also seem to have a lower protein requirement compared to obligate carnivore, such as cats (*Felis catus*) (Legrand-Defretin, 1994). Therefore, dogs are more commonly considered an omnivorous species today (Case et al., 2011a), especially by the commercial pet food industry and veterinarians. However, the prevailing view of most researchers is still that dogs are categorized as carnivores, with a greater tendency towards being a facultative carnivore (He et al., 2024; Li and Wu, 2023).

1.2 Method

This thesis is based on a literature review, with information collected from articles found on Google Scholar, PubMed, and books, such as *Canine and Feline Nutrition - A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals* written by Case et al. and *Animal Nutrition* written by McDonald et al.. Information from various dog food companies have also been included, primarily found on their web pages. Frequently used keywords are *canine nutrition, nutritional requirement dogs, carbohydrate sources, gelatinization, digestibility, \alpha-amylase.*

By examining available literature and research, this thesis aims to collectively gather information regarding the significance of carbohydrates in canine nutrition. Specifically, seeking to address the role of carbohydrates during different life stages of dogs. It will highlight the anatomical characteristics of the digestive tract of dogs, which are relevant to understand the significance of carbohydrates in the dog's diet. It will also compare the energy effects of carbohydrates in contrast to fat and protein – and elucidate on how dogs can fulfil their metabolic requirement for glucose, through either dietary sources or alternative metabolic pathways within the body. Additionally, providing an overview of the chemical composition of carbohydrates, the impact of carbohydrates in different life stages and physical activity levels of dogs, the primary sources in commercial dog food, and different inclusion percentages across different dog food formulations.

Examining the importance of carbohydrates in the diets of dogs holds a significant relevance for several reasons. Firstly, it provides a deeper understanding of canine nutrition, and how the nutrient can influence metabolism, digestion, and overall health of the dog. Secondly, when investigating their significance, one may also shed light on potential health implications, and management of health conditions such as obesity, diabetes, and gastrointestinal disorders.

With the emergence of alternative diets, like grain-free and low-carbohydrate formulations, a clarification of any misconceptions about the role of carbohydrates becomes increasingly important, and providing evidence-based insights can empower the pet owners to make informed dietary choices for their dogs.

2. The digestive system of dogs

When exploring the dog's nutritional needs, the digestive system will provide valuable insight into their biological adaptions to different nutrients and dietary components. The following section will outline the key features of the canine digestive tract, with special emphasis on the mouth, stomach, small intestine, and large intestine.

The mouth

The mouth of a dog is the first observable adaption that supports the perception of them being a carnivore (Brady, 2021). Dogs have 42 teeth, with a composition of 12 incisors, 4 canines, 16 premolars and 10 molars. The canines are long and sharp, positioned at the front of the mouth, perfectly designed to grasp, puncture, and kill prey animals. The incisors are small and short, and predominantly used to grip and pull meat from the bones. The premolars are sharp, and can be compared to a knife blade, as their function is to cut the meat into pieces. Lastly, the molars have a somewhat flatter surface, and is used to break down and crush harder material, such as bones and cartilage. The flat surface also makes them ideal to grind and chew plant material (Van Valkenburgh, 1989). However, the mechanical breakdown of foods is often limited, as dogs commonly swallow larger pieces with little to no chewing (Case et al., 2011b). This is further compounded by the fact that dogs lack the ability to move their jaws from side to side. Without this ability, dogs have a reduced capacity to thoroughly grind their food (He et al., 2024), and are less capable of digesting plant material compared to omnivores species. Plant material typically consists of tough cell walls made of cellulose, which require chewing and grinding to help break down and release the nutrients within the plant cells.



Fig.1. Dog & cats' skull & teeth (Case et al., 2011c)

However, when comparing the oral structure of a dog with a cat, it is evident that dogs exhibit a greater number of teeth, including several molars, compared to cats. This difference suggests that dogs are somewhat better equipped to manage incorporation of plant material, in contrast to the strictly carnivorous dietary requirements of cats (He et al., 2024).

Their mouth also possesses numerous salivary glands that produce saliva to lubricate food, facilitating a smoother swallowing. The canine saliva also contains a high enzymatic activity of lysozyme, which is an enzyme functioning as a defense against pathogenic bacteria and caries (Tenovuo et al., 2000). Carnivores often consume raw meat, which can potentially harbour harmful bacteria. Lysozyme helps neutralize these contaminants by destroying bacterial cell walls, reducing the risk of foodborne illnesses. On the other hand, there is minimal to nonexistent presence of the enzyme α -amylase in their saliva (Chauncey et al., 1963; Contreras-Aguilar et al., 2017). α-amylase is responsible for breaking down starch and glycogen into simpler sugars in the mouth. The presence of α -amylase in the mouth of omnivores species provides an early start of carbohydrate digestion and contributes to a more efficient overall digestion of carbohydrates. An important anatomical adaption influenced by a diet typically abundant in starch. However, because dogs from nature are adapted to a diet more restricted in carbohydrates, their digestive system does not heavily depend on starch digestion beginning in the mouth. It will rather occur later in the digestive process, specifically in the small intestine. Interestingly, and perhaps in contrast to this, dogs possess sweet receptors on their taste buds. However, their sensitivity to sweetness is lower than for humans (Li et al., 2006). It's possible that dogs have developed a preference for sweet taste based on the consumption of plant material found in the stomach of their preys.

The stomach

The dog's stomach is relatively large compared to its body size, and compared to omnivorous species, such as humans and pigs (He et al., 2024). The ability of the stomach to hold significant amounts of food in storage is beneficial for carnivorous predators, especially when food availability is not constant. Additionally, the gastric pH is very acidic, ideal for digestion of meat and bones, breakdown of proteins and elimination of pathogenic bacteria (Martinsen et al., 2005). The gastric pH is a controversial topic in the literature, but dogs tend to have a more acidic environment, between 1 and 2, compared to omnivores species (Sagawa, 2009). The stomach also retains ingested meals for a longer period of time, but once emptied into the digestive tract, the transit time is significantly faster (Meyer et al., 1981, 1979). The food's transit time through the entire gastrointestinal tract is half the time compared to pigs (Table 1.).

The small intestine

The majority of nutrient breakdown and absorption takes place within the small intestine. The dog's small intestine is relatively short, and thereby adapted to a diet rich in fat and protein (Sjaastad et al., 2010). However, even if dogs lack amylase in their saliva, they produce pancreatic α -amylase. A famously known study, published in the journal of *Nature* in 2013, found that dogs have evolved genetic changes that enable them to digest starch more efficiently. Dogs were found to have multiple copies of the pancreas amylase gene, AMY2B, compared to wolves. In addition, mRNA levels for the intestinal maltase-glucoamylase gene (MGAM) was 12x higher, and maltase-glucoamylase activity was 2x higher in dogs compared to wolves (Axelsson et al., 2013). This implies that dogs have evolved genetic adaptations to enhance their ability to digest a diet containing higher levels of starch.

The large intestine

Their large intestine is also relatively short, and less developed, compared to omnivores species like the pig (Table 1.) The role of the dog's large intestine is primarily absorption of water and electrolytes which is crucial for maintaining proper hydration and electrolyte balance within the body. Furthermore, it harbours several beneficial bacteria. These microbes ferment the undigested complex fibres and resistant starches from the small intestine, yielding metabolites such as short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), lactate, and microbial proteins. Additionally, the large intestine synthesizes essential vitamins (B vitamins and vitamin K), strengthens the immune system, and acts as a defence against pathogens. However, when compared to herbivore species equipped with cellulose-digesting enzymes that efficiently break down fibre, dogs possess fewer enzymes and have a shorter retention time in the large intestine. Their digestive system is thereby less developed and lacks the specialized adaptations required for complete fermentation of plant material, in contrast to herbivores (He et al., 2024).

When examining the dog's digestive system, it is evident that their anatomical structure has several adaptions to indicate the dog being a carnivore. This contrasts with many omnivorous species, which have a digestive system better suited for a wider range of animal and plant-based ingredients. For instance, humans have lateral jaw movement and flat-surfaced molars, ideal for grinding and chewing plant materials. Humans also produce α -amylase in saliva to effectively digest starch-rich foods. Omnivorous species typically have longer and more complex digestive tracts, aiding in the efficient digestion and absorption of nutrients from plant-based sources (Table 1) (Mills, 1996).

Table 1 shows the anatomical and physiological differences in the digestive systems of dogs, cats, and pigs. The main characteristic is that the weight of the gastrointestinal tract (GIT) as a percentage of body weight is higher in both small and large breed dogs compared to both neonatal and adult pigs. This is likely because the overall larger size and weight of pigs make the relative size of their GIT per unit of body weight smaller.

In a fasted state, the pH of the stomach fluid appears to be relatively similar between species, when the pH is 2. However, due to the logarithmic nature of the pH scale, a pH of 2.05 in dogs indicates that the hydrogen ion concentration is approximately 8.91 times higher than at a pH of 3 in pigs. Similarly, in a fed state, a pH of 1.08 in dogs indicates that the hydrogen ion concentration is approximately 8.32 times higher than at a pH of 2. Essentially providing a more acidic environment in the stomach acid of dogs.

The small intestine makes up a smaller percentage of the total GIT in dogs (25 %) compared to pigs (40%) and is also shorter (3,9 m per 0,75 m body length) compared to pigs (19 m per 1 m body length). In similarity, the large intestine is also shorter in dogs (0,5 m per 0,75 m body length) compared to pigs (5 m per 1 m body length). The retention time of food in the entire GIT is 23 hours for dogs and 43 hours for pigs.

Animal	Saliva pH	GIT wt GIT (% of filling BW) (% of BW)	GIT	Stomach	Gastric half-EMPT (min) SI length	SI length LI I length c	LI	Liver wt (%	Luminal fluid pH			SI	Retention time
			filling (% of BW)	fluid pH half-EM (min)			of BW)	Duo	Jej	Ile	volume (% of GIT)	of food in whole GIT (h)	
Dog	7.34–7.8	6–7 ^b 3–4 ^c	3-4 ^b 10 ^c	2.05 ^f 1.08–1.26 ^g	72–240	3.9 m per 0.75 m BL ^e	0.5 m per 0.75 m BL ^e	6.82 ^d 2.3–3.9 ^e	5.7	6.4	6.6	25	23
Cat	7.5	5-6 ^d 2-3 ^e	3°	2.5	22–25 ^f 449 ^g	1.7 m per 0.5 m BL ^e	0.4 m per 0.5 m BL ^e	4.07 ^d 2.46 ^e	6.2	6.7	7.0	15	13
Pig	6.0–7.0	2.9 ^d 2.3 ^e	10 ^d 20 ^e	2-3 ^d 2 ^e	160-240 ^e	10 m ^d 19 m ^e per 1 m BL	4 m ^d 5 m ^e per 1 m BL	2.7 ^d 1.5 ^e	6.1	6.6	6.7	51 ^d 40 ^e	43

Table 1. Characteristics of the digestive tract of dogs, cats, and pigs (He et al., 2024)

^aAdapted from Kararli (1995), Meyer et al. (1993), and NRC (2006) for dogs; Brosey et al. (2000) and Latimer (1967) for cats; and Gregory et al. (1990), Laerke and Hedemann MS (2012), Merchant et al. (2011), Patterson et al. (2008), and Widdowson (1985) for pigs ^bSmall breed of dogs ^cLarge breed of dogs ^dNeonatal ^dAdult ^fFasted state ^bPigs with a normal birth weight BL – body length: BW – body weight: Duo – duodenum: EMPT – emptying: GIT – gastrointestinal tract: h – hour. Ile – ileum: lei – isiunum: m – meter.

BL = body length; BW = body weight; Duo = duodenum; EMPT = emptying; GIT = gastrointestinal tract; h = hour; Ile = ileum; Jej = jejunum; m = meter; SI = small intestine; wt = weight

Studies conducted on feeding behaviour and nutrient preferences in dogs demonstrates that, when given an option, dogs do not select carbohydrates to be a significant proportion of their diet (Roberts et al., 2018). A collaborative research carried out between the Waltham Centre for Pet Nutrition, the University of Sydney, and the Institute of Natural Sciences at Massey University revealed that dogs have a preference for a high dietary intake of fat, with a favouritism for a macronutrient profile consisting of approximately 63% of their daily calorie intake from fat, 30% from protein, and 7% from carbohydrates (Hewson-Hughes et al., 2013).

Furthermore, a sequence of field-based trials demonstrated that free-roaming dogs exhibit a clear preference for meat, as evidenced by their selection of anything with a meaty scent, regardless of its nutritional value (Bhadra et al., 2016).

However, numerous studies have also shown that dogs possess metabolic adaptations that enable them to fulfil their nutritional requirements without relying solely on meat. They have the capacity to convert β -carotene into vitamin A, tryptophan into niacin, cysteine into taurine, and linoleic acid into arachidonic acid— which are specific traits not commonly found in obligate carnivores. Moreover, dogs also seem to have a lower protein requirement compared to obligate carnivore, such as cats (Legrand-Defretin, 1994).

The extensive research carried out on dogs' eating habits and digestive physiology aligns with the understanding that dogs are well-suited for a carnivorous diet, but with a flexibility to consume plant material. Thereby fitting the description of a facultative carnivore (He et al., 2024; Li and Wu, 2023). Their requirement and utilization of carbohydrates must therefore be evaluated to understand their nutritional needs.

3. Energy sources – Protein, fat, and carbohydrates

When examining the importance of carbohydrates, it is important to compare them with fats and proteins. These macronutrients serve as the primary sources of energy supporting growth, reproductive functions, maintenance, and requirements during physical activity. After absorption, the macronutrients undergo various chemical reactions to produce ATP (adenosine triphosphate), which serves as the body's primary energy currency. However, the different nutrients will be advantageous for varying energy requirements.

Fat is the most concentrated source of energy, providing the body with over twice as many calories (9 per gram) compared to protein (4 per gram) and carbohydrates (4 per gram). After absorption, fat is broken down into fatty acids and glycerol, which can enter the Krebs cycle to generate ATP directly, or be converted into glucose through a process known as gluconeogenesis, which later generates ATP through cellular respiration (Dashty, 2013). Fat provides a sustained energy release with a steady supply of ATP over a longer period of time (Melzer, 2011). It is therefore the preferred fuel during prolonged endurance activities. It also plays an essential role in absorption of fat-soluble vitamins (A, D, E, K), which is important for maintenance of vision, bone health, and immune functions. Additionally, fat also serves as a source of stored energy, simultaneously functioning as a protection of organs, and as a thermal insulator.

Protein is primarily recognized as a fundamental building block. However, if necessary, certain amino acids called glucogenic amino acids can serve as a source of carbon for glucose production during gluconeogenesis in dogs (Melzer, 2011). Gluconeogenesis predominantly occurs when glucose levels are low, for example during fasting, if the dog is eating a diet low in carbohydrates, or if their glycogen stores are depleted. The utilization of fat and protein as substrates for gluconeogenesis obviates the necessity for dietary carbohydrates, however, while gluconeogenesis is essential for maintaining a steady glucose supply, it is generally slower and less energetically efficient.

Carbohydrates are the most important source of glucose, which serves as an important energy source for many tissues. Various tissues have different energy preferences, with the brain, red blood cells and central nerve system relying heavily on glucose as its primary energy source. Muscle tissue, on the other hand, can utilize both glucose and fatty acids and are therefore more flexible.

When comparing energy content in dog food, the value of metabolizable energy (ME) is commonly applied. ME is the amount of energy available for the tissues of the dog's body after subtracting the losses in feces, urine, and gases, from the gross energy content of the food. Because the production of gas is minimal in dogs, only losses in urine and feces are considered (Castrillo et al., 2009).

Likewise, when expressing a dog's energy needs, it is typically done in terms of calories of ME. Scientific reports often include the distribution of metabolizable energy from protein, fat, and carbohydrates, which is valuable for evaluating foods with varying degrees of digestibility or dry matter content. Typically, a fixed digestibility factor is applied for protein, fat, and carbohydrates with 80%, 90%, and 85%, respectively (NRC, 2006). However, these factors can both overestimate and underestimate the ME values of the food, offering only an approximate estimate of energy provision. Recognizing this is essential when evaluating and assessing different effects of dietary carbohydrate levels and sources in dog food (Ahlstrøm, 2024).

4. The dogs nutritional need for carbohydrates

From a nutritional standpoint, dogs do not have an essential dietary need for carbohydrates (Romsos et al., 1976). While they require glucose for metabolism, they possess the capability to synthesize glucose from non-carbohydrate precursors through gluconeogenesis.

The National Research Council (NRC), The European Pet Food Industry Federation (FEDIAF), and the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO) are the three organizations that establish nutritional guidelines for dogs. None of the nutritional guidelines from FEDIAF, AAFCO, or NRC prescribe a minimum requirement of carbohydrates for dogs. However, it has been debated whether they need an exogenous source of carbohydrates during metabolically stressful periods, such as gestation, lactation, and physically demanding exercises, where the body might not be able to produce adequate levels of glucose themselves.

In Norway and Europe, pet food manufacturers follow FEDIAF's guidelines, which stipulate that protein requirements are influenced by the levels of carbohydrates in the diet. If the carbohydrate level are low or absent, the protein requirement will increase, possibly doubling the minimum requirement of 21 g per 100g DM based on maintenance energy requirements of 95 kcal/kg^{0,75} (FEDIAF, 2019). These requirements are based on a summary of studies carried out by Romsos et al. (1981), Kienzle et al. (1985) and Kienzle et al. (1989), further elaborated upon in Chapter 7.

5. Carbohydrates – Definition, classification, and examples

Carbohydrates can be formed through various biological processes, but primarily through photosynthesis in plants, algae, and some bacteria. Plants will utilize sunlight, carbon dioxide (CO₂), and water (H₂O) to produce glucose and oxygen (Archer and Barber, 2004). Glucose can either be used as an immediate source of energy, stored as spare energy (starch), or incorporated as a structural component (fibre) in the plants.

Carbohydrates are classified into two primary groups: *simple carbohydrates* (sugars), divided into monosaccharides and disaccharides, and *complex carbohydrates*, including digestible starch and non-digestible dietary fibre, further classified into soluble and insoluble fibres (Holesh et al., 2024).

5.1. Simple carbohydrates (sugars)

Monosaccharides

Monosaccharides are the simplest form of carbohydrates and composed of only one sugar unit. They are categorised based on three distinct structural features: the position of their carbonyl group, the number of carbon atoms, and their chiral property (Yahia et al., 2019). Glucose, fructose, and galactose are three important monosaccharides in nutrition, and they all share the same chemical formula $C_6H_{12}O_6$.



Fig. 3. Structure of glucose, fructose, and galactose (Qi and Tester, 2019)

Glucose, fructose, and galactose

Glucose stands out as the primary monosaccharide, pivotal in cellular metabolism and the maintenance of vital physiological processes in the dog. It is an efficient source of energy and can be rapidly metabolized to produce ATP. Although fructose and galactose possess the same molecular formula as glucose, their distinct structural compositions and atomic arrangements result in differing chemical and physiological characteristics. Neither fructose nor galactose can be directly used as an ATP source and must firstly be converted into intermediates to unlock their potential as an energy source (Deuel, 1936).

Disaccharides

Most available sugars are found as disaccharides in nature. Disaccharides are often called "double sugars" because they are composed of two monosaccharides linked together by a carbon-oxygen-carbon linkage, known as a glycosidic bond. Examples of disaccharides include sucrose, lactose, and maltose. All with the same chemical formula $C_{12}H_{22}O_{11}$.

Sucrose is composed of one glucose molecule and one fructose molecule linked together by a β -1,2-glycosidic bond (Fig.4.). Sucrose occurs naturally in plants, like sugarcane and fruits. The dog's capacity to digest sucrose is influenced by the levels and activity of the enzyme sucrase (β -fructofuranosidase). The activity of sucrase is typically low in young puppies, but increases in adult dogs (Welsh and Walker, 1965).

Lactose is composed of one galactose molecule and one glucose molecule linked together by a β -1,4-glycosidic bond (Fig.4.). Lactose is produced by mammals in their milk, and is vital for nursing babies. Although dogs possess the enzyme lactase (β -galactosidase) required for milk digestion as puppies, its activity diminishes with age. Consequently, feeding adult dogs large amounts of milk or dairy products often result in maldigestion and diarrhoea, due to the osmotic effect of undigested sugar molecules (Buddington et al., 2003; Case et al., 2011d).

Maltose is formed by two glucose molecules with an α -1,4-glycosidic bond (Fig.4.). It is abundant in germinating grains and occurs as an intermediary product during starch digestion. The dog's ability to digest maltose is regulated by the levels and activity of the enzyme maltase (α -glucosidase). Similarly with sucrase, maltase activity is typically also low in puppies but increases in adult dogs (Welsh and Walker, 1965).



Fig.4. Chemical structure of sucrose, lactose, and maltose (LibreTexts, 2017)

5.2 Complex carbohydrates

When several monosaccharides are linked together by glycosidic bonds, they form complex carbohydrates. If these chains contain 3-9 sugar units, they are called oligosaccharides. Whereas chains of more than 10 sugar units are called polysaccharides.

Polysaccharides

Starch and glycogen are two well-known digestible polysaccharides, consisting of subunits of glucose arranged in a branched structure.

Starch plays a crucial role as an energy reservoir in plants, and exists in two primary forms: amylose, characterized by an unbranched chain linked by α -1,4-glycosidic bonds, and amylopectin, which is branched with α -1,6-glycosidic bonds occurring approximately on every 20 residues of glucose. In the plant, starch typically exists in the form of granules, and has a distribution of approximately 10-30% amylose and 70-90% amylopectin (Sitrin, 2014).

Glycogen serves as an energy reserve in animals and is predominantly stored in the liver and muscles cells. In the liver, glycogen serves as a reservoir of glucose for the body, helping to regulate blood sugar levels. In the muscles, it provides a readily available source of energy for muscle contractions during physical activity. Additionally, small amounts of glycogen can also be found in other tissues, such as the brain, kidneys and heart (Coxon, 1970). Structurally, it resembles starch with both α -1,4 and α -1,6-glycosidic bonds, but with more highly branched chains. The branching allows for a more compact structure, which increase the storage capacity within the cells. Glycogen is used as a rapid source of glucose in periods of increased energy demand, for example during physical activity, fasting, or stress (Rankovic et al., 2019). However, only a limited amount of carbohydrates can be stored as glycogen, and excess consumption of carbohydrates is rather metabolized to body fat for energy storage.



Fig.5 Comparison of starch and glycogen composition (Ng, 2019).

5.3 Dietary fibre (non-digestible polysaccharides)

Certain polysaccharides, known as dietary fibre, possess a complex structure that hinders their digestion by the enzymes in the small intestine of dogs. Monogastric animals, including dogs, lack significant amounts of enzymes responsible for breaking down the β -linkages in certain fibres. Rather than being broken down and absorbed in the small intestine, they pass into the large intestine relatively intact. Different characteristics distinguish fibres from each other, and they are commonly separated by their solubility, viscosity, and fermentability in the colon (Guillon and Champ, 2000). The two main groups of fibre are known as *soluble fibre* and *insoluble fibre*.

Soluble fibres are hydrophilic and have the capacity to absorb water, resulting in the formation of a gel-like substance. This gel slows down the digestion and prolongs the passage through the small intestine, promoting a feeling of satiation for the dog (Rankovic et al., 2019). In addition, it will slow down the digestion and absorption of nutrients, providing a more stable supply of fuel to the body. Hence, contributing to lower the blood sugar levels. The gel-forming properties will also promote a regular bowel movement and prevent constipation. Because of their waterbinding capabilities, soluble fibres may also assist in the managing of diarrhoea (Alves et al., 2021). With higher viscosity compared to insoluble fibres, they are generally more fermentable by the bacteria in the large intestine. The most important byproduct of fibre fermentation is the short-chain fatty acids (SCFA), acetate, propionate, and butyrate. These SCFAs are taken up by the cells in the large intestine, and functions as an energy source for these intestinal cells (Bergman, 1990). Hence functioning as a prebiotic. Moreover, SCFAs encourage the growth of beneficial gut bacteria, such as Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus, and inhibit the growth of harmful bacteria, by lowering the pH of the gut environment (Palmqvist et al., 2023). Bifidobacterium and lactobacillus play a protective role in the gastrointestinal system against potential pathogens (Servin, 2004), as well as synthesising certain B vitamins and vitamin K (LeBlanc et al., 2011). SCFAs also aids in preventing diarrhoea by enhancing sodium absorption (Roediger and Rae, 1982), while butyrate, in particular, possesses anti-inflammatory properties (Shin et al., 2023). However, while some production of SCFAs can contribute to a healthy gut, excessive production can lead to gastrointestinal issues in dogs. Too much fermentation of soluble fibres can result in loose stools, diarrhoea, and excess gas. Additionally also disrupting the normal process of nutrient digestion, leading to nutritional imbalances (Silvio et al., 2000). Examples of soluble fibres include β -glucans, fructooligosaccharides (FOS), and certain types of hemicelluloses.

β -glucans

 β -glucans are naturally occurring in the cell walls of bacteria, fungi, yeasts, algae, and plants. They consist of glucose molecules linked together by β -1,3 and β -1,4 glycosidic bonds, with yeast and fungi mainly having β -1,3 bonds and β -1,6 branches. As a soluble fibre, they support a healthy digestion by promoting regular bowel movements and nourishing beneficial gut bacteria. Moreover, β -glucans are also known for their immune-boosting properties, stimulating immune cells, like macrophages, crucial for pathogenic defence (Haladová et al., 2011; Sonck et al., 2010). Research have also suggested that β -glucans may assist in managing allergies and inflammatory conditions in dogs (Beynen, 2019a; Beynen et al., 2011; Jesenak et al., 2014).

Fructooligosaccharides (FOS)

Fructo-oligosaccharides (FOS) are soluble fibres derived from natural fructose polymers, commonly found in various fruits, vegetables, and grains. They are highly fermentable in the hind gut of dogs and are selectively utilized by beneficial bacteria in the gastrointestinal tract. Studies have demonstrated that FOS can increase the population of beneficial Lactobacillus bacteria (Swanson et al., 2002) while simultaneously reducing harmful bacteria such as Clostridium perfringens and Escherichia coli (Beynen, 2019b).

Hemicellulose

Hemicellulose is found in plant cell walls, composed of different sugar units such as glucose, xylose, mannose, galactose, and arabinose. They can be both soluble and insoluble, based on their structure and different linkages. Xylose is a monosaccharide commonly found in hemicelluloses like arabinoxylans. Arabinoxylans bound to cell walls are insoluble, but those not bound are soluble. Psyllium husk is rich in soluble arabinoxylans, and often associated with veterinary diets for intestinal health. However, studies indicate that its branched structure makes it resistant to degradation by gut bacteria of dogs, with only moderate fermentation (Beynen, 2019c).

In contrast, insoluble fibres do not dissolve in water and are generally less fermentable. They remain relatively unchanged as they pass through the digestive system, and predominantly add bulk to the stools. By promoting a regular bowel movement, they reduce the transit time in the digestive tract and ultimately lead to a decrease in nutrient absorption (Wichert et al., 2002) Insoluble fibre have a tendency to bind to other nutrients, such as minerals (e.g., calcium, iron, zinc), and may form complexes that are not absorbed by the body (Chandler, 2016).Examples of insoluble fibres are cellulose, lignin, and certain types of hemicelluloses.

Cellulose

Cellulose is the most prevalent polysaccharide in nature, and the main structural component of plant cell walls. It serves as an insoluble fibre, with glucose molecules connected by β -1,4-glycosidic bonds in an unbranched linear chain. Dogs lack the necessary enzymes capable of hydrolysing the β -glycosidic bonds in cellulose, an are thereby incapable of digesting the polysaccharide. Cellulose is also non fermentable for dogs (Case et al., 2011e).

Lignin

Lignin is not classified as a carbohydrate but is still recognized as a dietary fibre due to its complex organic polymer structure. It plays a crucial role in offering structural support to plant cells and exhibit significant resistance to digestion due to its structural composition of β -configuration and β -bonds between its monosaccharide units. These bonds cannot be broken by the enzymes of the intestinal tract of dogs.

Resistant starch

Resistant starch (RS) is the degradation products from starch, that escapes digestion in the small intestine of dogs. Even though resistant starch is insoluble, certain types are highly fermentable. In similarity with the other fermentable fibres, SCFAs are produced during fermentation, which alters the microbial environment in the colon and strengthens the digestive health and defence of the dog against pathogens.

Generally, it seems that dogs benefit most from sources of moderately fermentable fibres. Research also indicates that a diet containing more than 10% of the dietary dry matter (DM) as fibre can increase the fecal production (Fahey et al., 1990), and the type of fibre affect the fecal quality (Sunvold et al., 1995b, 1995a). High levels of non-fermentable fibre can result in hard, dry feces, potentially leading to constipation. However, an excessive intake of fermentable fibre can cause loose, watery stools or diarrhoea. Moreover, increase the production of gas and provide a frequent bowel movement, which may be inconvenient for dog owners. However, because fibre is less digestible and provides fewer calories it can also help prevent obesity in dogs and be a valuable nutrient to manage diseases, such as diabetes, as discussed in subsequent chapters.

6. Digestion and metabolism of carbohydrates in dogs

The majority of carbohydrate digestion occurs in the small intestine of dogs, as enzymatic digestion in the mouth is constrained by limited production of salivary α -amylase (Pasha et al., 2018). Despite dogs being less adapted to carbohydrate digestion compared to omnivores species, their small intestine possesses enzymes capable of digesting simple sugars and starch.

The process begins with the release of pancreatic saliva containing pancreatic α -amylase (AMY2B) (Rankovic et al., 2019). This enzyme breaks down the α -1,4-glycosidic bonds of amylose and amylopectin, yielding the disaccharides maltose and maltotriose However, it only partially digests amylopectin due to its branched structure, which includes α -1,6 bonds beyond the reach of α -amylase hydrolysis. The degradation of amylopectin will therefore include sections of partially hydrolysed starch, known as dextrin's. Maltose, maltotriose, other disaccharides, and dextrin's will be further broken down and digested at the brush border of the small intestine.

The small intestine features microvilli, which are surface projections of epithelial cells. The microvilli locate enzymes, commonly known as disaccharidases, which are important in the final stages of carbohydrate digestion, breaking down disaccharides into monosaccharides. Lactase hydrolyses lactose into glucose and galactose. Sucrase breaks down sucrose into fructose and glucose. Isomaltase, also known as the debranching enzyme, cleaves the α -1,6 bonds of dextrin's into two glucose molecules. Maltase hydrolyses maltose into two glucose molecules. The monosaccharides glucose, fructose, and galactose are small enough to be directly absorbed into the enterocytes and absorbed into the body.

Not all portions of starch will undergo digestion in the small intestine. Resistant starch, along with fibre and other complex and undigested carbohydrates will reach the colon largely intact and undergo fermentation by the gut microbiota. Bacterial fermentation yields byproducts such as SCFAs, as well as lactic acid and the synthesis of certain B-vitamins and vitamin K. All of which contribute to gut health and provide additional sources of energy. Resistant starch exhibits similar characteristics as dietary fibre regarding its impact on gut health and metabolism.

6.1 Utilization of the monosaccharides

After absorption, glucose, fructose, and galactose are transported to the dog's liver via the hepatic portal vein. Once in the liver, these monosaccharides are either utilized right away for energy usage or stored as glycogen for later requirement by the dog.

Glucose is often required immediately and released directly into the bloodstream to fuel the cellular needs. Fructose and galactose, on the other hand, is required to undergo conversion to produce intermediates that can enter glycolysis or gluconeogenesis, ultimately generating ATP for cellular energy. While fructose is found in fruits and certain vegetables, it is not a primary energy source for dogs, whose main dietary energy from carbohydrates typically comes from grains. Galactose is commonly present in the diet of puppies through their mother's milk but diminishes as dogs transition to solid food.

6.1.1. Utilization and regulation of energy from glucose

The dog's energy needs dictate what happens to dietary glucose. Hormones like insulin and glucagon work together to regulate glucose levels, ensuring blood sugar stability - despite changes in the diet, activity level, or metabolic demands.

If the dogs blood sugar levels rise, for example because of dietary intake of carbohydrates, it stimulates the release of insulin from the pancreas. Insulin will bind to receptors on the surface of cells and facilitate absorption of glucose from the bloodstream. Insulin will thereby reduce the blood sugar levels and promote utilization of glucose by the cells. It also stimulates the activation of enzymes involved in glycogenesis, which converts excess glucose into glycogen in the dog's liver and muscles for storage and later use. However, only a limited amount of glucose can be stored as glycogen, and excess glucose beyond the dog's energy requirements are primarily converted into fat during lipogenesis.

Conversely, if blood glucose levels are low, glucagon is released from the pancreas which stimulates the breakdown of stored glycogen into glucose during glycogenolysis. In addition, the release of glucagon also stimulates the synthesis of glucose from non-carbohydrate precursors during gluconeogenesis, such as glucogenic amino acids, glycerol, and lactate. Glycogenolysis involves the breakdown of glycogen stored in the liver and muscle cells of the dog. It occurs primarily as a response to low glucose levels or increased energy requirement when the demand for glucose exceeds the available supply within the body.

6.1.2 Cellular respiration

Once glucose is available and taken up by the cells, it undergoes a series of chemical reactions known as cellular respiration, which dismantle the sugar to produce ATP.

Cellular respiration begins with glycolysis, occurring in the cytoplasm of the cells, where glucose is converted into pyruvate, ATP, and NADH. ATP provides immediate energy for cellular functions, while NADH carries high-energy electrons, and along with pyruvate continues through the cellular respiration process to further synthesise ATP (McDonald et al., n.d.).

Cellular respiration can continue in either an aerobic or anaerobic way. Aerobic respiration occurs in the presence of oxygen and is the most efficient way to yield large amounts of ATP molecules. In situations where the availability of oxygen is limited, for example during intense exercise where the demand for oxygen is higher than the body can supply, the cells can undergo anaerobic respiration instead.

During anaerobic respiration, pyruvate yield from glycolysis is converted into lactic acid (lactate) through a fermentation process, with the oxidation of NADH back to NAD⁺, allowing glycolysis to continue producing ATP. Anaerobic respiration is only a temporary solution for energy production, while aerobic respiration is the preferred and more efficient pathway. The reason being that aerobic respiration yields 36 ATP molecules per glucose molecule in total, whereas anaerobic respiration only produces 2 ATP molecules from glycolysis.



Fig.6. Cellular respiration (Singh, 2023)

6.2 Glycemic index (GI) and health effects

Knowledge about the glycemic index (GI) of various carbohydrate sources are essential to understand how different diets can influence the blood sugar levels of dogs. GI is a measurement of how quickly various carbohydrate-containing foods elevate the blood glucose levels after consumption. The scale ranks from 0 to 100, with pure glucose as a reference point of 100. Foods with a high GI are quickly digested and absorbed, leading to a rapid increase in the blood sugar levels of the dog. Whereas foods with a low GI are metabolized more slowly, causing a gradual rise in blood sugar levels.

For example, a lower glycemic index is known to be beneficial for dogs with diabetes. Dogs predominantly have the form of diabetes that resembles type 1 in humans (Nelson and Reusch, 2014). This condition makes the dogs dependent on insulin to help them regulate their blood sugar levels (Mattheeuws et al., 1984). A consistently high blood sugar can lead to severe health complications, including nerve damage, kidney disease, and eye problems in diabetic dogs (Center, 2018; Good et al., 2003; Morgan et al., 2008). A diet with low GI can therefore contribute to a reduced risk of these complications and long-term health issues. A low GI diet can also benefit obese dogs or older, less active dogs, as many nutrients may have reduced digestibility, resulting in lower calorie intake for these dogs. However, for dogs engaged in physical activities where they need a quick source of energy to sustain heightened energy requirements, a diet with a high GI may be more advantageous. Additionally, underweight, malnourished, or ill dogs experiencing reduced appetite can also find benefit in diets with a high GI to facilitate weight gain.

Rice generally has a higher GI, but it also depends on the type of rice and the processing technique applied (Järvi et al., 1995). Legumes are reported to have a lower GI compared to cereal starches (Jeong et al., 2019). Probably due to their relatively high amylose and antinutritional content. Diets with peas have been reported to have a lower GI than diets with rice and barley (Adolphe, 2013). Carciofi et al. (2008) reported that sorghum and lentil-based diets gave delayed glucose and insulin peaks compared to diets with corn, rice, and cassava (Carciofi et al., 2008a), and Teshima et al. (2021) stated that a diet composed of sorghum and lentils promoted glycemic control in dogs with diabetes (Teshima et al., 2021). Increased fibre intake can aid glycemic control by delaying the digestion and absorption of carbohydrates. Research suggests that diets rich in fibre, particularly insoluble fibre, enhance glycemic management more effectively than low-fibre diets (Kimmel et al., 2000).

6.3 Digestibility of carbohydrates

Numerous factors can influence how dogs digest and absorb carbohydrates. Different types of carbohydrates have varying rates of digestibility, with starches generally having a higher digestibility compared to more complex fibres. However, different sources of starch may also have varying degrees of digestibility depending on the structure and composition of the starch granule, the ratio between amylose and amylopectin, the degree of processing and gelatinization, the particle size, the presence of other nutrients or anti-nutritional factors, and the breed of the dog (Ottoboni et al., 2019).

6.3.1 Digestibility of different carbohydrate sources

Research on different carbohydrate sources indicate that diets containing corn have lower apparent total tract digestibility compared to diets containing rice, and oats have a lower digestibility compared to barley (Walker et al., 1994). Brewer's rice and cassava flour has greater digestibility than corn, sorghum, peas and lentils (Carciofi et al., 2008a), although some studies suggest that rice, sorghum, and corn have similar total tract digestibility (Murray et al., 1999a). Barley and legumes, like peas and lentils, generally exhibit a lower digestibility (Carciofi et al., 2008a; Murray et al., 1999b).

Table 2 shows a comparison of dry matter apparent total tract digestibility and starch ileal digestion of different starch ingredients in extruded diets of dogs. Rice demonstrates the highest overall digestibility with up to 94% dry matter apparent total tract digestibility (DM ATTD) and 99,8% ileal digestibility. Sorghum, corn, and wheat have a somewhat lower digestibility with 94%, 92% and 83,5% DM ATTD, respectively, and 99,7%, 99,5% and 99,8% ileal digestibility. Barley and oats show the lowest digestibility of 84,6% and 70,4% of DM AATD and 99,4% and 98,5% ileal digestibility.

Starch Ingredient	Starch Ingredient Inclusion in the Diet (%)	Dog Breed	DM ATTD, %	Starch Ileal Digestion, %					
Rice (brewers)	67.0 ^a , 47.1 ^b , 59.6 ^c , 30.0 ^d , 45.7 ^e ,	Mongrel dogs ^a , Beagle dogs ^{b,c} , Mixed-	91.5 ^a , 79.0 ^b *, 89.2 ^c , 86.6 ^d , 82.4 ^e ,	99.5 ^a , 99.8 ^h					
	77.9°, 70.5°, 44.1°, 52.1°	breed ^{u,e,g} , Spitz dogs ⁸ , Hound bloodline ⁴	90.9', 89.4 ⁸ , 83.9'', 94.0'						
Corn (maize)	67.0", 53.5", 66.7", 53.5", 31.9,	Mongrel dogs", Beagle dogs", Mixed-	87.2", 82.1"*, 84.9", 78.6", 77.1,	99.4," 89.9, 99.5"					
	70.5 ^s , 43.6 ^s , 34.0 ^s , 53.5 ^s , 50.0 ^s	breed ^{d,e,s} , Spitz dogs ⁸ , Hound bloodline ^{1,1}	83.8 ^s , 85.4 ^s , 82.2 ^s , 92.0 ^s , 91.9 ^s						
Sorghum	53.4 ^b , 30.0 ^d , 59.3 ^e , 70.5 ^g , 44.2 ^h ,	Beagle dogs ^{b,m} , Mixed-breed ^{d,e,k} , Spitz	79.9 ^b *, 86.6 ^d , 79.0 ^e , 83.1 ^g , 79.7 ^h ,	99.7 ^h					
	55.2 ⁱ , 64.7 ^m	dogs ⁸ , Hound bloodline ^h	94.0 ⁱ , 81.1 ^m						
Millet	30.0 ^d , 70.5 ^g	Mixed-breed ^d , Spitz dogs ⁸	85.2 ^d , 81.6 ^g	n.a.					
Wheat	49.1 ^{h***}	Hound bloodline ^h	83.5 ^h	99.8 ^h					
Barley	67.0 ^a , 51.9 ^h	Mongrel dogs ^a , Hound bloodline ^h	84.6 ^a , 82.5 ^h	98.8 ^a , 99.4 ^h					
Oats	67.0 ^a	Mongrel dogs ^a	70.4 ^a	98.5 ^a					
Cassava	42.5 ^e , 70.0 ^f , 50.0 ^l ***	Mixed-breed ^{e,g**} , Beagle dogs ¹	83.1 ^e , 91.0 ^f , 91.2 ^l	n.a.					
Potato	50.4 ^h ***	Hound bloodline ^h	83.6 ^h	99.6 ^h					
Lentil	69.5 ^e	Mixed-breed ^e	74.5 ^e	n.a.					
Pea	66.3 ^e	Mixed-breed ^e	76.1 ^e	n.a.					
*values reported from grain medium grinding (451 μm) in this study. ***Starch sources used as flours.									
**wet diets on	DM basis (%).								

Table. 2 Digestibility of different starch ingredients in extruded diets for dogs (Alvarenga et al., 2021)

6.3.2 Processing conditions

Various processing methods will affect the digestible carbohydrate content in dog food (Beloshapka et al., 2016). Techniques like cooking, grinding, or extrusion can effectively break down starch granules, and render them more accessible to digestive enzymes. Milling of grains before the different cooking techniques will also affect digestibility.

Milling

Whole grains consist of grain brans, which impede the enzymes' access to starch for digestion. Moreover, whole grains contain lipids that limit starch swelling due to hydrophobicity and formations of amylose-lipid complexes (Holm et al., 1988). Grains that are coarsely milled have smaller surface areas for the digestive enzymes, whereas finer grinding of grains breaks the bran open, subsequently promoting a larger surface area and increasing the availability of starch for the digestive enzymes. Whole wheat typically consists of around 50% starch, whereas wheat flour contains approximately 70%. This variance arises due to the elimination of the fibre-rich bran and the protein-dense germ in the flour. Studies suggest that rice bran and wheat bran can lower the overall digestibility of nutrients (Alvarenga and Aldrich, 2018; Burrows et al., 1982; Wichert et al., 2002).

Extrusion

The primary method of dog food production is extrusion, which involves blending of wet and dry ingredients to form a dough. This dough is cooked under mechanical and thermal pressures, resulting in the familiar kibble shape (Joseph and Hebert, 2020). A certain amount of starch is necessary for a proper expansion of kibbles. Heat during extrusion will influence the breakage of intermolecular hydrogen bonds, allowing more water to absorb into the starch molecules. This will cause starch granules to swell and eventually break, leading to gelatinization (Huang et al., 2022).

Research have indicated that digestion of cooked starch can exceed 95% for the dog (Murray et al., 1999a), although some studies report only minor differences in the digestibility of raw and cooked starch. Tubers and legumes, like potatoes and tapioca, typically require heat to deactivate anti-nutritional factors to improve digestibility, while cereal starches, like rice and corn, seem to be well digested even in their raw state (Moore et al., 1980). Nonetheless, data demonstrates an overall higher digestibility of cooked starch (Murray et al., 1999b), with extrusion offering an apparent total tract digestibility of over 99% (Tjernsbekk et al., 2014).

Antinutritional factors

Antinutritional factors are found in plant materials, and affect digestibility by hindering the absorption of nutrients in the small intestine (Fekadu Gemede, 2014). Some antinutrients create an inflammation in the intestine, while others bind to essential nutrients, such as starch, rendering it inaccessible for absorption (Muzquiz et al., 2012). α -amylase inhibitor is an antinutritional factor which is especially present in wheat, rye, barley, soybeans, and sorghum. It inhibits the enzyme α -amylase from breaking down starch (Saunders, 1975; Schuppan, 2017), and therefore reduce the rate at which starch is digested and absorbed. Leading to impaired nutrient absorption. However, this antinutritional factor actually also demonstrates advantageous qualities, especially for diabetic dogs, regulating blood sugar levels by decreasing glucose absorption (Bhutkar and Bhise, 2012).

Lectins are a type of proteins found in many grains, legumes, and vegetables. They contain one or more carbohydrate-binding sites, which can impede carbohydrate absorption (Freed, 1999; Komath et al., 2006). Additionally, they may also bind to cells which stimulates the immune system and leads to inflammation or allergic reactions. In similarity to α -amylase inhibitors, they may be beneficial for diabetic dogs because of their role in carbohydrate absorption. Phytic acid is an abundant antinutrient in grains and legumes, which serves as the primary storage form of phosphorus in plants. In dogs, phytic acid will act as an antinutrient by binding to minerals such as calcium, iron, zinc, and magnesium, forming insoluble complexes known as phytates (Akande et al., 2010; Kies et al., 2006). Additionally, they may also inhibit the activity of digestive enzymes, such as α -amylase. While heat treatment typically eliminates antinutritional factors, studies indicates only a minimal effect on phytic acid (Gualberto et al., 1997).

Maillard reactions

During extrusion the heat treatment may also produce Maillard products. Maillard reactions are chemical reactions that produce Maillard products between amino acids and reducing sugars, in the presence of heat (van Rooijen et al., 2014). These reactions form products that are unavailable for utilization by the body (van Rooijen, 2015). Some products can be partially absorbed through the intestinal tract but still be unavailable for cell use (Finot, 2005; Moughan, 2003). Lysine is the most important source of reactive amino groups for the formation of Maillard reactions (Hemmler et al., 2018). This amino acid is crucial for growth, making Maillard reactions particularly unfavourable in terms of nutrition for puppies.

Data also indicates that Maillard reactions can produce toxic compounds called acrylamide (Zhang and Zhang, 2007). This toxin has been recognized as "likely to be carcinogenic" for humans, and high levels have also been shown to cause damage to the nervous system as well as giving reproductive difficulties (Dearfield et al., 1988; Tilson, 1981). Since acrylamide is formed at temperatures above 120 degrees, dry extruded dog food is especially susceptible to acrylamide formation. While data on extruded dry dog food is limited, a study in 2013 found moderate levels of acrylamide compared to human food (Veselá and Šucman, 2013). However, the presence of this carcinogenic compound in pet food remains a concern.

6.3.3 Amylose and amylopectin

The structural differences between amylose and amylopectin influence the digestibility of starch in several ways. Amylose is a linear molecule consisting of glucose units linked together by α -1,4 glycosidic bonds. Whereas amylopectin is a branched molecule with additional α -1,6 glycosidic bonds, resulting in a highly branched structure. The branched structure makes it more accessible to digestive enzymes, and as a result the starches with higher amylopectin content tend to be more easily digested compared to those with higher amylose content. Additionally, amylose molecules are more prone to forming the gel-like structure upon gelatinization. This gel-like structure can slow down the digestion of amylose-rich starches, and create a physical barrier that limits enzymatic access to starch molecules.

6.3.4 Digestive capacity in different dog breeds

Research has also explored how different dog breeds possess varying abilities to digest starch. Ancient breeds such as the Samoyed, Greenland Sledge dogs, and Siberian Huskies exhibit lower levels of AMY2B activity (Arendt et al., 2014; Ollivier et al., 2016), suggesting they may have experienced less pressure to adapt to starch-rich diets compared to other breeds. Conversely, the German Shepherd and Springer Spaniel show higher levels of AMY2B expression, indicating potential adaptation to scavenger diets (Arendt et al., 2014). Further investigations by Arendt et al. (2016) across global dog populations revealed that dogs from agrarian regions tend to have higher gene copy numbers of AMY2B, while those from non-agrarian regions have lower gene copy numbers (Arendt et al., 2016).

7. Requirement during various life stages and activity levels

The physiological need for glucose varies throughout different life stages and activity levels of dogs. Although glucose is vital for all dogs, it becomes especially crucial during phases of growth and development, intense physical activity, pregnancy and lactation, times of stress or illness, and in specific health conditions.

7.1 During gestation and lactation

During gestation and lactation, the need for glucose typically increases. Glucose serves as the main energy source for fetal development, particularly for the growth of the brain and central nervous system, as well as for lactose production in milk. However, the necessity for dietary carbohydrates in pregnant and lactating females seems to be influenced by the protein concentration in their diet.

Romsos et al. (1981) examined the reproductive success in Beagle females fed either a diet with 44% of the metabolizable energy from carbohydrates of corn starch (diet 1) or a diet with 0% of the metabolizable energy from carbohydrates (diet 2). This study concluded that pregnant female dogs require dietary carbohydrates for optimal reproductive functions. Several of the females eating diet 2 experienced hypoglycemia, alongside depressed alanine and lactate levels, and higher levels of free fatty acids and β -hydroxybutyrate, indicating ketosis. Moreover, the litter size was smaller, and the mortality rate was higher, with 63% survival rate compared to 96% survival rate amongst puppies from females fed diet 1. Only 35% of the puppies from females fed diet 2 produced milk with less energy from lactose and a higher percentage of energy from fat compared to females on diet 1. However, puppy growth was unaffected (Romsos et al., 1981).



Fig.7. Lactating female Border Collie with puppies

The conclusions drawn from Romsos et al.'s study were later challenged by Blaza et al. (1989). This study examined the effects of feeding female dogs a carbohydrate-free diet during gestation and lactation (Blaza et al., 1989). Beagle and Labrador females were fed either a carbohydrate-free diet made of meat, poultry, offal, bone grit and soya protein, or a diet containing 3% (by weight) of maize starch. This study found no notable variations between the two dietary groups regarding gestation length or litter size, weight, or viability of puppies.

In contrast to the findings of the aforementioned studies, Kienzle et al. (1985) observed a notable impact of the pregnant female's diet on the birth weight of the puppies. However, this effect was also found to be influenced by the protein content. The study investigated the effects of two carbohydrate-free diets, each with varying protein concentrations, on pregnant and lactating females. Offspring from females fed a carbohydrate-free, low-protein diet (comprising 20% of calories from protein) exhibited a significantly reduced birth weight (60–70% of normal weight) and an increased rate of perinatal loss. Conversely, no differences in litter size or birth weight were observed among females fed a carbohydrate-free but protein-rich diet (comprising 42% of calories from protein) (Kienzle et al., 1985).



Fig.8. Lactating female Shiba Inu with puppies

Ultimately, the differences in outcome between the study conducted by Romsos et al. and Blaza et al. was presumably linked to variations of protein levels in the diets. Romsos et al.'s initial study had 26% protein, while the second set of experiments had 51% and 45% protein (Case et al., 2011f). In the absence of carbohydrates, higher protein levels ensure an adequate supply of gluconeogenic amino acids, facilitating the maintenance of plasma glucose levels through gluconeogenesis, even during the heightened demands of gestation and lactation. Consequently, the hypoglycemia observed in Romsos et al.'s study likely stemmed from a deficiency in gluconeogenic precursors (Case et al., 2011f).

This hypothesis were further supported by Meyer and Kienzle's study from 1989, examining the effects of carbohydrate-free diets containing different levels of protein on reproduction in the bitch (Meyer and Kienzle, 1989). Data from this study affirmed that carbohydrate-free diets fed to pregnant and lactating females can support normal performances, given that the food have sufficient supply of available gluconeogenic precursors. Meyer and Kienzle estimated that female dogs need approximately 7 g of digestible crude protein per unit of metabolic body weight, if carbohydrates are included in the diet. In the absence of carbohydrates, the protein requirement rise to about 12 g. Lactating females seem to require between 13 and 18 g of protein per unit of metabolic weight when consuming a diet with carbohydrates and 30 g when consuming a carbohydrate-free diet.

The data presented in the conducted studies suggest that, even during periods of heightened glucose requirements such as gestation and lactation, pregnant and lactating females may not require dietary carbohydrates; however, they exhibit an elevated need for protein when provided with a carbohydrate-free diet.

7.2 Physically demanding performance work

Generally, all working dogs have a higher requirement for energy compared to the typical maintenance needs of an adult dog. However, the specific nutritional demands can vary depending on the nature of the work and the intensity of the performance. Our understanding of the nutritional needs of working dogs largely stems from research conducted on greyhounds and sled dogs. Sled dogs are recognized for their robust endurance, pulling sleds over extensive distances in demanding, cold environments, thus representing the ultimate canine endurance athlete. In contrast, Greyhounds engage in brief yet intense bursts of high-speed running during racing or lure coursing. Nonetheless, the fundamental aspect of physical activity is to ensure that muscle fibres receive a steady supply of ATP to fuel muscular work. Thus, various energy sources may be suitable for different types of work. Studies investigating the various muscle fibre types in dogs reveal that they possess three main types: Type 1 (slow-twitch), Type 2a, and Type 2b (fast-twitch). Slow-twitch fibres have a high oxidative capacity and prefer fatty acids as a substrate for ATP production. They are characterized by their preference for aerobic metabolism and are crucial for endurance activities. Conversely, fast-twitch fibres have a lower oxidative capacity and prefer glucose, but have the capacity to utilize both aerobic and anaerobic pathways, making them vital for high-speed sprinting events (Armstrong et al., 1982). Fat serves as the primary energy source for dogs during periods of low energy expenditure (Paul and B Issekutz, 1967; Therriault et al., 1973). Findings indicate that dogs exhibit approximately double the level of fat oxidation during exercise compared to humans (Hill, 1998), and are well adapted to endurance exercise because they exhibit a large amount of muscle fibres with high aerobic capacity (Cave, 2013). Moreover, studies have indicated that elevated carbohydrate levels in the diet can detrimentally affect the performance of endurance dogs. This is believed to occur due to the accumulation of lactic acid in muscle cells, which contributes to muscle fatigue and hinders sustained muscular effort over prolonged periods.



Fig.9. Sled dogs during winter race (vomshop.no, 2024)

In a study conducted in 1973 on 16 sled dogs (Siberian and Alaskan Huskies), both purebred and crossbred with German Shepherds, reducing dietary carbohydrates improved running performance. Initially fed a high-carbohydrate diet, the dogs experienced stiff gait during races. Transitioning to a diet rich in fat and protein resolved lameness, possibly due to reduced lactic acid accumulation. Additionally, coprophagy observed with high-carb diets ceased shortly after dietary changes (Kronfeld, 1973).

Reynolds et al. (1994) demonstrated that providing a high-fat diet to working dogs before and during conditioning training improved the dogs' capacity to utilize and mobilize fatty acids as the primary energy fuel. The study was conducted on 16 Alaskan Huskies divided into two groups, where one group was fed a high-fat diet (group 1), with 60% of the calories from fat, and the other group was fed a high-carbohydrate diet (group 2), with 60% of the calories from carbohydrates. The diets were provided 4 weeks before, and 8 weeks during the conditioning program. Dogs in group 1 exhibited significantly higher pre- and post-exercise free fatty acid concentrations compared to those in group 2, even before undergoing training. Free fatty acid levels in the blood are considered a key determinant of fatty acid utilization by muscles and are

accepted as an indicator of fatty acid metabolism. The study concluded that feeding a high fat diet, even before the onset of training, could be beneficial to prepare the dog for work by encouraging a more efficient mobilization and metabolism of fat for aerobic muscle work (Reynolds et al., 1994).

Another study echoed the findings of Reynolds et al., by investigating the impact of a high-fat diet on oxygen consumption (VO₂ max), mitochondrial volume, and maximal rates of fat oxidation in Labrador Retrievers trained for endurance (Case et al., 2011g). Vo₂ max is a measurement of the maximum amount of oxygen that an individual can utilize during intense exercise. An increase of dietary fat from 15% to 60% of the calories led to nearly a 50% rise in VO₂ max and a 45% increase in maximal fat oxidation during aerobic exercise of the Labrador Retrievers. Muscle mitochondrial volume also surged by 50%. These results highlight the improved efficiency of fat utilization and aerobic capacity, along with stimulated mitochondrial growth, with a higher fat content in the diet. Such data also highlights the central role of nutrition in stamina and performance of the dogs, since training alone typically increase Vo₂ max and maximal fat oxidation by only 15-20% (Morgan, 2010).

Research carried out by Reynolds et al. in 1995 also examined the energy metabolism of endurance-trained sled dogs during periods of anaerobic activity (Reynolds et al., 1995). Dogs fed a high-carbohydrate diet exhibited higher muscle glycogen stores compared to those fed a high-fat diet. However, the high-carbohydrate diet also resulted in greater glycogen utilization during anaerobic tests, depleting stores similarly to the high-fat diet. Researchers concluded that feeding a high-fat diet to endurance-trained dogs not only primes the muscles to efficiently utilize free fatty acids as an energy source, but also conserves the glycogen stores for more prolonged usage.

To facilitate an ongoing metabolism of free fatty acids, a certain degree of glycogen metabolism must occur because the oxidation of free fatty acids require oxaloacetate, which is derived from the breakdown of glucose via glycogenolysis. Maintaining a sufficient store of glycogen is therefore also important. The dogs capacity of glycogen storage varies depending on factors such as breed, size, and fitness level, but overall, dogs tend to exhibit similar levels of glycogen storage compared to humans (Hoenig, 2014). However, there are differences in the distribution, where humans primarily store it in the liver, and dogs primarily in muscles (Weibel et al., 1996).

For endurance performance, feeding a diet higher in fat is seen to be more successful to spare glycogen stores, rather than feeding a diet thought to increase glycogen stores. However, Greyhounds, sporting dogs (flyball, agility, frisbee), and hunting dogs are primarily involved in short and high-intensity physical activities, frequently demonstrating a more anaerobic metabolism. Research have also shown that greyhounds have a higher proportion of fast twitch muscle fibres (Guy and Snow, 1981). The primary source of energy for this type of exercise is carbohydrates. Both muscle glycogen and circulating blood glucose supply energy to muscles during anaerobic metabolism (Saltin and Karlsson, 1971).



Fig.10. Border Collie doing agility

Post-race biochemical data collected from racing Greyhounds of different sprint lengths indicate that the sprint-racing dogs rely primarily on anaerobic metabolism for energy (Dobson et al., 1988), as portrayed in a higher lactate level in the blood post-race compared to pre-race (Ilkiw et al., 1989; Nold et al., 1991). Toll et al. (1992) found that Greyhounds demonstrated reduced running speeds as dietary fat increased from 31% to 75% of the metabolizable energy, simultaneously lowering the carbohydrate levels (Toll et al., 1992). whereas Hill et al. (2000) found that Greyhounds ran faster when dietary fat increased from 35% to 32% of the metabolizable energy and dietary protein increased from 21% to 25% (Hill et al., 2000).



Fig.11. Dog race during lure coursing (lurecoursing.no, 2024)

Conversely, Hill et al. (2001) found evidence that feeding a diet high in protein and fat, but low in carbohydrates, may have a negative effect on racing performance. 8 adult Greyhounds were fed either a high-protein (HP) diet comprising 37% of metabolizable energy (ME) from protein, 33% of ME from fat, and 30% of ME from carbohydrate, or a moderate-protein (MP) diet with 24% of ME from protein, 33% of ME from fat, and 43% of ME from carbohydrates over a period of 11 weeks. This study was a crossover study, where the dogs did 11 weeks on each diet. Each week, the dogs ran a distance of 500 meters. When fed the HP diet compared to the MP diet, the racing times of the dogs were 0,18 seconds slower. These observations led to speculations that the reduced performance could be a result of the lower carbohydrate levels, and insufficient use of protein as an energy source (Hill et al., 2001).

Subsequent studies display differing results, yet all suggest that the performance of Greyhounds appears to diminish with reduced carbohydrate levels. Nonetheless, there's a chance that alterations in multiple nutrients during research may have synergistically interacted, amplifying their influence beyond what would be expected if each nutrient were examined individually.

7.3 During energy restriction

Inclusion of carbohydrates and can be strategically utilized during energy restriction, primarily through the inclusion of complex carbohydrates and low fat. Energy restriction can be beneficial for dogs that are overweight, obese, or prone to weight gain. It can also be appropriate for dogs with certain medical conditions such as diabetes.

In a study conducted by Romsos et al. (1976) female Beagle dogs where fed different diets ranging in energy derived from carbohydrates. The protein content remained consistent at approximately 23%. At the end of the study, dogs fed the high carbohydrate diet (62% of the energy from carbohydrates) exhibited lower levels of body fat compared to those on the lower carbohydrate diets (20-42% of the energy from carbohydrates) (Romsos et al., 1976). In another study, dogs were fed diets with varying composition of all macro nutrients. Dogs on a high-fat diet (with 51% energy from fat, 20% energy from protein, and 29% energy from carbohydrates) were found to have increased body weight compared to those on a high-carbohydrate diet (with 23% fat, 18% protein, and 59% carbohydrates), despite no significant difference in energy intake between the two groups (Romsos et al., 1978).



Fig. 12. Obese Labrador Retriever (topdoghealth.com, 2017)

Fibre is the primarily source of carbohydrate which can function as a dietary diluent, reducing the total energy density of the food. With obesity rates rising, particularly in elderly dogs who normally experience a reduction in daily energy needs (Taylor et al., 1995), it is essential to carefully monitor the dogs calorie intake to prevent obesity. Especially, since recent research indicates that the increasing rates of obesity in dogs have led to higher incidences of health issues such as hip dysplasia, osteoarthritis, insulin resistance, and certain neoplasia's (German, 2006). Studies on lean dogs show that they typically consume a higher amount of crude fibre in comparison to overweight dogs (Heuberger and Wakshlag, 2011). Dietary fibre, particularly less fermentable fibres, has been shown to decrease hunger and increase satiety by adding bulk to the stomach and intestines, delaying gastric emptying, and prolonging transit time. However, diets including both high levels of crude fibre and protein has been found to be even more (Weber et al., 2007), and additionally resulting in a greater weight- and fat loss in dogs, compared to a high-protein and medium-fibre diet (German et al., 2010).

Research also shows that dogs who eat a high-fibre and low-fat diet exhibit a faster rate of weight loss compared to those who eat a high-protein and high-fat diet. Despite receiving the same intake of metabolizable energy (Fritsch et al., 2010). While this study did not identify the precise reason for this, researchers hypothesized that since it was conducted in a home setting without monitoring of supplementary energy intake for the dogs, owners of dogs on the high-protein and high-fat diet might have been offering additional food outside the study. This could be due to their perception that the portion size provided was insufficient for their dogs.

Most research suggest that the satiating effect of fibre, coupled with its indigestibility, aids in controlling energy intake in dogs. However, excessive fibre intake can also decrease the nutrient digestion and interfere with absorption of other nutrients like fat, calcium, zinc, and iron (Case et al., 2011h). An increased fibre content in foods formulated for weight loss in dogs has also been shown to reduce the food's protein digestibility. (Weber et al., 2007). If a diet high in indigestible fibre is also low in other essential nutrients, it is possible that the food can cause nutrient deficiencies. If the dog is also fed restricted amounts, for the purpose of a fast weight loss, the risk of nutrient deficiencies is further increased.

7.4 DCM in dogs

Dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM) is a heart condition characterized by the enlargement of the heart chambers and decreased ability to pump blood effectively. DCM is known to have genetic predispositions in certain dog breeds; however, recent concerns have arisen regarding a potential link between grain-free diets and the development of DCM in dogs (Quilliam et al., 2023). The US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) reported the potential link between DCM and diets containing peas, lentils, legumes, sweet potatoes, or potatoes in 2019. One hypothesis is that these ingredients, which are often used as substitutes for grains in grain-free formulations, may impact the absorption of nutrients which are critical for cardiac health, such as taurine. Taurine is essential for normal heart functions, and deficiencies have been implicated in the development of DCM in dogs (Smith et al., 2021). Yet, a study involving healthy dogs of diverse breeds fed a high-pea diet found no deficiencies of taurine, but did observe adverse alterations indicative of early-stage DCM (Cavanaugh et al., 2021). These results suggest that the exact mechanisms by which diet may contribute to the development of DCM are still not fully understood. Additionally, there are many factors that can influence an individual dog's risk of developing DCM, including genetics, environment, and potentially also the diet.



Fig. 13. Presentation of a healthy heart and a hearth with DCM (PDSA, 2024)

8. What are the main sources of carbohydrates in dog food?

Commercial dog food commonly includes a significant amount of carbohydrates, ranging from 30-60%, though the exact proportion varies widely based on formulation and intended use of the food (Daina et al., 2023)

Dog food generally falls into three categories: dry (kibble), wet/canned, and raw. Wet/canned and raw dog foods typically feature lower carbohydrate levels compared to dry kibble, due to higher proportions of protein and fat derived from animal-based ingredients. During the processing of kibble, meat and animal-derived ingredients possess a challenge associated with the extrusion process and the development of high temperatures during the cooking process (Semple, 2020). Meat tends to have high moisture and fat levels, which can hinder friction within the extruder barrel, resulting in suboptimal cooking temperatures and expansion. Therefore, starch plays a crucial role as it acts as a binder, enhancing processing efficiency, while also gelatinizing and expanding under heat and pressure, contributing to the characteristic texture of extruded products. However, this primarily offers a structural advantage for the food rather than a nutritional advantage for the animal. Considering the anatomy, physiology, and nutritional requirements of dogs, one might argue that carbohydrates should not be the predominant macronutrient in their food, despite providing easily accessible energy.

The most common sources of carbohydrate in dog food include different types of grains (wheat, corn, rice, barley, and oats), legumes (peas, lentils, and beans), potatoes, root vegetables (carrots and beets), fruits and berries (apples, bananas, and blueberries). Rice, wheat, corn, barley, oats, potatoes, and peas are commonly utilized as primary sources of starch, oats and rice bran are often incorporated for their soluble fibre content, while wheat bran and cellulose are preferred sources of insoluble fibre. In grain-free diets, carbohydrates are commonly sourced from potatoes, legumes, root vegetables, tapioca, and fruits.

In general diets, grains are commonly included as either meals or grits. Grits are finely ground without the outer coating (bran) of the grains, while meals contain the bran. Consequently, grits tend to have more digestible starch, while meals have slightly higher fibre and protein content.

Manufacturers are not required to list carbohydrates on the label, and it is therefore seldom declared. However, it is required to state the crude fibre content, and some provide the percentage of nitrogen-free extract (NFE), which represents the digestible and soluble carbohydrates of the food.

8.1 Starch sources

Rice stands out as one of the most easily digestible starch sources for dogs, both in a cooked and raw state (Murray et al., 1999b). It was originally utilized as a novel carbohydrate source in diets developed for dogs with hypersensitivity. Because of this, rice has been perceived as a "hypoallergenic" ingredient, although it lacks any inherent hypoallergenic characteristics. Conversely, wheat has garnered a reputation for triggering allergies. With slightly higher protein and gluten content compared to other cereal grains, it is often wheat is often believed to be a source of hypersensitivity in dogs (Case et al., 2011i). Barley and sorghum are starch sources with slower digestion rates than rice and corn, which ultimately contribute to a slower postprandial glucose and insulin response (Carciofi et al., 2008b). Conversely, peas and lentils exhibit lower digestibility, even after extrusion (Bednar et al., 2001), likely due to their higher fibre content.

Table 3 illustrates different starch levels of barley, oats, rice, and miscellaneous cereal grain sources. Polished rice portraits the highest total starch percentage (88%) and digestible starch percentage (74,7%) on a dry matter basis. However, it also includes the highest percentage of resistant starch (13,2%). Sources with high fibre content naturally show a lower content of starch, with oat fibre showing the lowest percentage of total starch (8,5%) and digestible starch (6,9%) on a dry matter basis.

 Table 3. Total starch and starch fractions of whole grain, processed grain, grain coproducts, and other carbohydrate sources (Beloshapka et al., 2016).

	% DM Basis							
Item	FC 1	TS	TS	DS	DS	RS		
	rG	15	(w/o FG)	03	(w/o FG)	RS		
	Barley o	ategory (He	ordeum vulgare L)				
Barley flake	0.08	67.7	67.6	63.9	63.8	3.8		
Cut barley	0.13	74.2	74.1	67.0	66.9	7.2		
Ground pearled barley	0.09	73.1	73.0	63.7	63.6	9.4		
Malted barley	0.09	16.2	16.1	11.4	11.3	4.8		
Pearled barley flakes	0.08	73.8	73.8	65.7	65.6	8.1		
Steamed rolled barley	0.08	67.7	67.6	61.9	61.9	5.7		
Whole pearled barley	0.11	72.3	72.2	64.9	64.8	7.4		
	Oat	category (A	vena sativa L.)					
Groats	0.10	73.4	73.3	69.5	69.4	3.9		
Ground steamed groats	0.07	71.9	71.8	67.6	67.6	4.3		
Instant oats	0.05	69.5	69.4	64.4	64.4	5.1		
Oat bran #1	0.07	65.3	65.2	64.3	64.3	0.9		
Oat bran #2	0.06	67.4	67.4	61.7	61.6	5.8		
Oat fiber	0.08	8.5	8.5	6.9	6.8	1.7		
Oat flour	0.06	69.2	69.2	65.6	65.5	3.7		
Oatmeal (ground)	0.07	66.2	66.2	61.8	61.7	4.4		
Quick oats	0.06	73.5	73.4	67.2	67.1	6.3		
Regular rolled oats	0.05	68.7	68.7	65.0	65.0	3.7		
Steamed rolled oat groats	0.06	71.2	71.1	66.1	66.0	5.1		
Steel cut groats	0.06	68.4	68.3	68.2	68.2	0.1		
	Rice	category (O	ryza sativa L.)					
Brown rice	0.16	77.4	77.2	66.8	66.7	10.6		
Defatted rice bran	0.06	34.2	34.2	29.8	29.7	4.4		
Polished rice	0.06	88.0	87.9	74.7	74.7	13.2		
Rice flour	0.48	73.6	73.2	66.8	66.4	6.3		
Miscella	neous cere	al grains an	d other carbohya	drate sourc	es			
Canary grass seed	0.17	49.7	49.5	47.3	47.1	2.4		
Conventional whole millet	0.14	64.9	64.7	61.1	61.0	3.8		
Conventional hulled millet	0.08	73.5	73.5	66.6	66.5	7.0		
Conventional quinoa	1.31	55.7	54.5	53.3	52.2	2.4		
Organic spelt hull pellets	0.16	42.0	41.9	38.3	38.2	3.7		
Potato flake	0.49	73.2	72.8	66.9	66.5	6.3		
Sorghum	0.20	70.5	70.4	63.3	63.1	7.2		
Whole wheat	0.19	68.7	68.6	62.2	62.0	6.4		
Whole yellow corn	0.24	65.0	64.8	65.6	65.3	0.0		

8.2 Fibre sources

Common sources of dietary fibre include beet pulp, powdered cellulose, pea fibre, and hulls derived from soybeans and peanuts. Meals made from various grains and oats also contribute with fibre, and additionally, an assortment of vegetables are increasingly integrated into dog food formulations.

Brans contribute with varying levels of fermentable and non-fermentable fibre, and the utilization of rice bran has surged in recent years due to its favourable content of fermentable fibre, essential fatty acids, and antioxidants. As well as providing a high palatability for the food (Spears et al., 2004). Pulp is a residue after processing of fruit and vegetables. Beet pulp is sourced from sugar beets, and contribute with a high content of fibre, predominantly insoluble (Fahey et al., 1990). Research indicates that incorporating beet pulp in pet food formulations positively influences bowel regularity and stool quality, contributing to gastrointestinal health through SCFA production (Sunvold et al., 1995b, 1995a). When incorporated optimally, the moderately fermentable fibre of beet pulp furnishes sufficient bulk for gastrointestinal functioning and supports gastrointestinal cell health without compromising palatability of the food.

Table 4 show some common types of fibre sources used in products formulated for weight loss, diabetes, and gastrointestinal disease. Cellulose and beet pulp is indicated to be a commonly used fibre. Hill's w/d (dry) includes the highest portion of crude fibre as fed (14,3%), and Hill's r/d (canned) includes the highest portion of crude fibre on dry matter basis (21,3%). The different gastrointestinal formulations from Royal Canin portraits the lowest crude fibre content as fed (1,5-2,3%), with gastrointestinal (dry) portraying the lowest content on a dry matter basis (1,7%).

Manufacturer	Product	% CF as fed	% CF DMB	Dietary fibre as fed (DMB)	Main fibre sources	Calories/ 100g as fed	Calories /100g DME
	r/d (dry)	12	13.1	-	Beet pulp, pea bran meal	302	approx 330
LINK.	r/d (canned)	5.2	21.3	-	Cellulose	72	297
HIII'S	w/d (dry)	14.3	15.6	-	Cellulose, pea bran, beet pulp	299	approx 325
	w/d (canned)	3	11.3	-	Cellulose	95	360
Purina	CDO (dry)	6.5	7.1	-	Beet pulp	330	approx 360
	Gastro Intestinal (dry)	1.6	approx 1.7	3.52	Beet pulp	407	approx 445
	Gastro Intestinal (canned)	1.5	6	1.9 (7.6)	Vegetable fibres	109	436
Royal Canin	Gastro Intestinal Moderate Calorie (dry)	2.3	approx 2.5	7	Beet pulp	361	approx 395
	Gastro Intestinal Low Fat (dry)	1.7	approx 1.8	8.6	Wheat, barley, beet pulp	345	approx 380
	Gastro Intestinal Low Fat (canned)	1.7	6.5	2.9 (11.2)	Cellulose, beet pulp	92	354

Table 4. Fibre content of some canine commercial diets for weight loss, diabetes, and gastrointestinal disea	ise
(Chandler, 2016)	

9. Comparison of different dog food formulations

As earlier discussed, dogs do not have a nutritional requirement for carbohydrates. In fact, in the wild, the diet of ancestral dogs consisted mainly of animal tissue, which is rich in fats and proteins, and low in carbohydrates. However, dogs can still derive certain benefits from the nutrient, especially during pregnancy and lactation, where female dogs may benefit from the quick release of energy for fetal development. Additionally, carbohydrates can serve as a convenient option for dogs engaged in activities requiring short bursts of energy, such as sprinting. Consuming carbohydrates also aids in sparing protein, which is beneficial in preserving muscle mass. By preserving protein and ensuring it's available for its primary functions rather than being used for energy, carbohydrates can contribute to improved physical performance and overall athletic abilities.

However, for dogs engaged in activities requiring sustained energy over long distances, a diet high in carbohydrates may present some disadvantages. This is because carbohydrates have a lower energy content per gram compared to fats, which are the preferred energy source for endurance activities. Therefore, relying too heavily on carbohydrates in the diet of long-distance athletic dogs may result in insufficient energy to support their performance and recovery needs.

Moreover, carbohydrates are often a cheaper source of energy compared to fats and proteins. It is abundant in plant-based ingredients, which often require less processing compared to protein and fat sources. For example, grains can be easily ground or milled into flour, while protein sources like meat may require more extensive processing, including cooking and rendering before being an ingredient in dog food.

In regular commercial dog food, the energy content derived from carbohydrates varies depending on the specific formulation of the product. Generally, carbohydrates contribute with around 30% to 60% of the total energy. However, it's important to note that manufacturers are not obliged to label the percentage of carbohydrates, so consumers often need to calculate this themselves by subtracting moisture, crude fibre, fat, protein, and ash from the analytical constituents of the food, and assuming the remaining fraction is carbohydrates. To further determine the fraction of metabolizable energy originating from the different energy-yielding nutrients, it's necessary to calculate the calorie content. In human nutrition, Atwater factors are commonly applied to calculate metabolizable energy deriving from fat, protein, and carbohydrates with coefficients of 9-4-4 kcal/g, respectively. These factors are derived from an estimated digestibility coefficient of 96% for fat and carbohydrates, and 91% for protein.

However, when applying this for typical extruded pet food, these factors tend to overestimate the metabolizable energy, due to a lower ingredient digestibility in dog food. The National Research Council therefore suggested a lower digestibility coefficient of 80% for protein, 90% for fat, and 85% for carbohydrates. When adjusted for both digestibility and urinary losses, the Modified Atwater factors of 3,5-8,5-3,5 are reassigned for the calculations of ME values in dog food (Case et al., 2011j). While these values offer a more accurate approximation of metabolizable energy in dog food, they may still undervalue the ME values of easily digestible foods and overestimate the ME values of foods with significant fibre content.

To explore various carbohydrate sources and their inclusion levels in popular dog foods, a broad comparison is drawn among formulations tailored for medium adult dogs, weight control, sporting dogs, and mother/puppies. This encompasses dry extruded dog food, wet/canned dog food, and raw dog food varieties. The consumer price per kilogram is also provided, calculated based on similar packaging sizes to ensure a comparable pricing. However, the prices vary within the same product, and the lowest and highest available price online has therefore been used.



Fig.14. Ingredients and nutritional content of Royal Canin Medium Adult (Royal Canin, 2024a)

Royal Canin Medium Adult incorporates a variety of carbohydrate sources such as brewers rice, oat groats, wheat, corn gluten meal, and dried plain beet pulp. Although the ash content is unspecified, pet foods typically contain between 5-8% ash (Case et al., 2011j). Calculations are therefore done with a 5% ash content. It is estimated that this diet contains 50% carbohydrates, and 46,8% if fibre is excluded. This gives the formulation approximately 3462 kcal/kg in total, with 47% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 899-1129 NOK/15 kg (approximately 60-75 NOK/kg)



Fig.15. Ingredients and nutritional content of Eukanuba Adult Medium Breed (Eukanuba, 2024a).

Eukanuba Adult Medium Breed includes maize, wheat, barley, sorghum, oats, and dried beet pulp as carbohydrate sources, along with some fructo-oligosaccharides. While moisture content isn't labelled, the moisture content in kibble typically ranges from 10-12%, and according to Case et al. (2011), moisture content generally doesn't exceed 10% post-drying (Case et al., 2011k). Calculations are therefore done on a 10% moisture content. It is estimated that this diet contains 41,8% carbohydrates, and 39,7% if fibre is excluded. This gives the formulation approximately 3600 kcal/kg in total, with 38% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 949-1139 NOK/15 kg (approximately 63-76 NOK/kg)



Fig.16. Ingredients and nutritional content of Hill's Science Plan Medium Adult Dog Food (Hills, 2024)

Hill's Science Plan Medium Adult Dog Food includes maize, wheat, maize gluten meal, and dried beet pulp as carbohydrate sources. Calculations are based on a 10% moisture content. The estimated carbohydrate content of this diet is approximately 49.4%, with 47.8% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 3669kcal/kg in total, with 45% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 899-1039 NOK/14 kg (approximately 64-74 NOK/kg)



Fig.17. Ingredients and nutritional content of Orijen Original Dog Food (Orijen, 2024)

Orijen Original Dog Food features a diverse array of plant materials, likely serving as sources of both carbohydrates, protein, and vitamins. Examples include various legumes such as whole red lentils, chickpeas, peas, green lentils, pinto beans, and navy beans. Additionally, different vegetables and berries like pumpkin, squash, carrots, apples, pears, cranberries, and blueberries. Unlike the other diets, Orijen provides information about the metabolizable energy derived from carbohydrates, and calculations suggest this diet includes 23% carbohydrates, with 18% excluding fibre. Based on the provided calculations of metabolizable energy, it is evident that Orijen employs the general Atwater factors, rather than the modified Atwater factors. Which implies that the ingredients have a high digestibility in this formulation.

Price: 1090-1579 NOK/11,4 kg (approximately 96-139 NOK/kg)





Royal Canin Light Weight Care is formulated to regulate weight control. It features several sources of carbohydrates, including pea fibre, corn, corn gluten meal, wheat, barley, brewers rice, dried plain beet pulp, powdered cellulose, psyllium seed husk and fructooligosaccharides. These ingredients contain a large amount of fibre, which is evident in the analytical constituent of 11% crude fibres. The estimated carbohydrate content of this diet is calculated with a 10%

moisture content, and is approximately 46.6%, with 35.4% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 3187 kcal/kg in total, with 39% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 929-1099 NOK/12 kg (approximately 77-92 NOK/kg)



Fig.19. Ingredients and nutritional content of Eukanuba Daily Care Overweight Adult (Eukanuba, 2024b)

Eukanuba Daily Care Overweight Adult is formulated to regulate weight control. It includes several sources of carbohydrates: maize, wheat, sorghum, barley, dried apple pomace, dried beet pulp, and fructooligosaccharides. However, in contrast to Royal Canin, this formulation is lower in fibre content. The estimated carbohydrate content is approximately 53%, with 49% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 3122 kcal/kg in total, with 55% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 784-959 NOK/12 kg (approximately 65-80 NOK/kg)



Fig.20. Ingredients and nutritional content of Acana Light & Fit Recipe (Acana, 2024)

Acana Light & Fit Recipe is also formulated to regulate weight control. It includes several sources of carbohydrates including various legumes such as whole red lentils, chickpeas, and peas, and different vegetables and berries like pumpkin, squash, carrots, apples, pears. The estimated carbohydrate content of this diet is approximately 35%, with 27% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 3105 kcal/kg in total, calculated with modified Atwater factors. However, Acana have provided information about the amount of metabolizable energy which is lower with 3070 kcal/kg. This implies that the digestibility of the ingredients in this formulation is lower. Approximately 30% of the metabolizable energy derives from carbohydrates.

Price: 784-1299 NOK/11,4 kg (approximately 69-114 NOK/kg)



Fig.21. Ingredients and nutritional content of Royal Canin Sporting Life Energy 4800 (Royal Canin, 2024c)

Royal Canin Sporting Life Energy 4800 is formulated for adults with very long periods of sustained activity. It features several sources of carbohydrates, including rice, beet pulp, vegetable fibre, psyllium husks and seeds and hydrolysed yeast. The estimated carbohydrate content of this diet is calculated with a 10% moisture content, and is approximately 19,7%, with 17,7% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 4289 kcal/kg in total, with 14% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 999-1209 NOK/13 kg (approximately 77-93 NOK/kg)



Fig.22. Ingredients and nutritional content of Royal Canin Starter Mother & Babydog (Royal Canin, 2024d)

Royal Canin Starter Mother & Babydog is formulated for the medium breed female at the end of gestation and during lactation, and for weaning puppies up to 2 months old. It includes a limited number of different sources of carbohydrates, including rice, maize, beet pulp and fructooligosaccharides. The estimated carbohydrate content of this diet is calculated with a 10% moisture content, and is approximately 30%, with 28,7% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 3924 kcal/kg in total, with 26% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 1159-1249 NOK/15 kg (approximately 77-83 NOK/kg)



Fig.23. Ingredients and nutritional content of N&D Chicken, pumpkin & pomegranate (Farmina, 2024).

N&D Chicken, Pumpkin & Pomegranate is a grain-free wet/canned food which vegetables and fruits like pumpkin, sweet potato, and pomegranate. Compared to kibble, this diet has a higher moisture content. By calculations, it's estimated that this diet comprises 6.7% carbohydrates, with 5.7% excluding fibre. This gives the formulation approximately 1001 kcal/kg in total, with 20% of the metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 49-69 NOK/285g (approximately 172-242 NOK/kg)



Fig.24. Ingredients and nutritional content of Nutriment Chicken Adult formula (Nutriment, 2024)

Nutriment Chicken Adult formula is a grain-free, raw dog food, enriched with vegetables such as carrots, squash, broccoli, and kale. Similar to N&D's wet/canned food, this product also contains a high moisture content. By calculations, it's estimated that this diet comprises 3.7% carbohydrates, with 3.2% excluding fibre. Since fresh foods typically exhibit higher digestibility in studies compared to kibble, the standard Atwater calculations are recommended for raw dog food (Tanprasertsuk et al., 2021). Using Atwater factors, the calorie content is estimated to be approximately 1635 kcal/kg, with 8% of its metabolizable energy deriving from carbohydrates.

Price: 28 NOK/500g (approximately 56 NOK/kg)



Fig.25. Ingredients and nutritional content of VOM Active Original (VOM, 2024)

VOM Active Original is a grain-free, carbohydrate-free, raw dog food made in Norway. The moisture content of this food is 61-65%. Using Atwater factors, the calorie content is estimated to be around 2310 kcal/kg, providing the dog with 0% of its metabolizable energy from carbohydrates.

Price: 399-440 NOK/18 kg (approximately 22-25 NOK/kg)

Table 5 illustrates the grams and total cost calculations of various dog food formulations for a dog requiring 600 kcal per day. While most formulations exhibit relatively similar costs, two options stand out as the most expensive and cheapest alternatives. VOM Active Original emerges as the most economical choice, while N&D Chicken, Pumpkin & Pomegranate stands out as the priciest option.

Formulation	Grams per day	NOK per 600 kcal
Royal Canin Medium Adult	174 g	10-13
Eukanuba Adult Medium Breed	167 g	10-13
Hill's Science Plan Medium Adult Dog	164 g	10-12
Orijen Original Dog Food	155 g	15-22
Royal Canin Light Weight Care	188 g	15-17
Eukanuba Daily Care Overweight Adult	192 g	12-15
Acana Light & Fit Recipe	195 g	13-22
Royal Canin Sporting Life Energy 4800	140 g	11-13
Royal Canin Starter Mother & Babydog	153 g	12-13
N&D Chicken, pumpkin & pomegranate	600 g	103-145
Nutriment Chicken Adult formula	367 g	21
VOM Active Original	260 g	6-7

Table 5: Grams per day and NOK per 600 kcal of the different food formulations

Because moisture content varies across formulations, the nutrient concentration varies as well. Table 5 clearly illustrates those formulations with higher moisture require a larger quantity of food to supply the same energy. Dog owners should take this into account when comparing prices of different foods. To illustrate, a standardized calorie amount of 600 was chosen to showcase the grams required from each formulation to potentially fulfil the dog's energy requirements.

9.1 Comparison and evaluation of the foods

A comparison of the different dog foods reveals a wide range of carbohydrate sources, inclusion percentages, and pricing across various brands and types of dog food.

The variation in carbohydrate sources across the different food formulations underscores the diversity in feeding strategies employed by pet food manufacturers. Some diets, such as Royal Canin Medium Adult and Hill's Science Plan Medium Adult Dog Food, utilize traditional carbohydrate sources like grains (e.g., maize, wheat) and beet pulp, while others like Orijen Original Dog Food opt for a wider array of plant materials including legumes, vegetables, and berries. The wet/canned and raw food formulations are commonly grain free, and include vegetables and fruits like pumpkin, sweet potato, and pomegranate. The raw dog food formulation from VOM is totally carbohydrate-free.

Furthermore, the estimated carbohydrate content varies significantly among the diets, ranging from as high as approximately 50% in Royal Canin Medium Adult, Hill's Science Plan Medium Adult Dog Food and Eukanuba Daily Care Overweight Adult, to as low as 3.7% in Nutriment Chicken Adult formula and 0% in VOM Active Original. Fiber content, which is often included in carbohydrate calculations, also varies among formulations, with some products containing higher fibre levels than others. These formulations are tailored for weight management. This variability highlights the importance of considering individual dietary needs and health goals when selecting a dog food.

The information provided on the labels also brings attention to the methods used for estimations of metabolizable energy. While one diet provides information of the energy derived from carbohydrates, others require calculations. There are probably also large differences in the digestibility of the various ingredients in the foods, as Orijen has chosen to use general Atwater factors to calculate metabolizable energy. On a general basis, this variability in available data underscores the need for standardized labelling within the pet food industry to provide consumers with transparent and easily comparable nutritional information.

Moreover, the difference in moisture content of wet/canned foods compared to kibble will affect the concentration of nutrients, including carbohydrates, and must be considered when evaluating the overall nutritional adequacy of a diet. As demonstrated in Table 5, the quantity of wet/canned and raw dog food required to deliver the same energy content as dry food will be greater due to the less compact nature of nutrients in wet/canned options. Prices exhibit significant variation across different formulations and brands, ranging from approximately 22 NOK/kg to 242 NOK/kg. While raw dog foods typically carry a reputation for being pricier per kilogram compared to traditional dry or wet/canned dog foods, our comparison reveals that VOM Active Original emerges as the most economical option at 22 NOK/kg, with N&D Chicken, Pumpkin & Pomegranate representing the priciest alternative. This price discrepancy may be attributed to the smaller package size of the wet/canned option compared to other formulations, influencing the final cost outcome. It's a common misconception that the most expensive food formulation equates to the highest quality, and vice versa for the cheapest option. While plant-based materials generally tend to be cheaper than animal-based ones, in this instance, VOM Active Original, despite containing no plant-based materials, emerges as the most affordable choice. This can be attributed to factors such as its Norwegian production origin, utilizing exclusively Norwegian raw materials, thereby avoiding additional costs associated with international transportation and taxes. Consequently, Norwegian dog owners benefit from access to a competitively priced food with high percentages of animal-based ingredients.

In conclusion, the comparison of carbohydrate content among different dog foods highlights the importance of individualized dietary considerations, transparent labelling practices, and ongoing research to ensure optimal nutrition and health outcomes for dogs. Pet owners and veterinarians should carefully evaluate factors such as carbohydrate sources, content, and energy distribution when selecting a diet to meet the specific needs of their canine companions.

10.Overall conclusions

The existing literature and research suggest that dogs are adapted a carnivorous diet, primarily due to their anatomical and physiological characteristics making them adept to digest animal derived nutrients, such as fat and proteins, rather than carbohydrates. Dogs do not have a dietary requirement for carbohydrates, because they can synthesize glucose form non-carbohydrate precursors found in fat and protein. Carbohydrates are therefore not considered an essential nutrient. However, it is important to recognize that dogs with high energy requirements, such as those engaged in intense physical activities, gestation, or lactation, can benefit from carbohydrates as a readily available energy source. Furthermore, in cases where dogs experience conditions like diabetes or obesity, the incorporation of fiber with a low glycemic index can prove beneficial. However, dogs performing endurance work, such as sled dogs, may encounter challenges with carbohydrates in their diet. Both because carbohydrates provide less energy compared to fat per gram, and because research indicates that a high-carbohydrate diet may lead to stiffness in gait and muscle fatigue.

An examination of various dog foods reveals significant differences in the inclusion of carbohydrates for dogs. This discrepancy extends not only to the source of carbohydrates—ranging from grains, legumes, vegetables, and berries—but also to the percentage included in the formulations. While kibble formulations generally contain an average level of 40-50%, wet/canned and raw formulations consistently exhibit carbohydrate levels of less than 10%, with some formulations containing zero carbohydrates.

Such variability should influence the pricing of dog foods, as carbohydrate ingredients are generally perceived as a less expensive compared to animal-derived ingredients. However, upon comparison, the formulation with zero carbohydrates were found to be the less expensive alternative, priced at over half the cost of general kibble options. Speculation on the reason for this can only be made, but it is worth noting that the brand, called VOM, is produced in Norway and advertising the use of exclusively Norwegian animal raw materials. This could provide an advantage because of reduced transportation costs across national borders and favourable tax conditions in the Norwegian market.

The priciest choice among the options is the wet/canned food. This preservation method typically yields smaller packaging sizes, likely contributing to its comparatively higher price range. Furthermore, it boasts a higher proportion of animal-derived ingredients, with a reduced carbohydrate content, which on a general basis is perceived to make the food more expensive.

In summary, the accumulated knowledge underscores the complexity of canine nutrition, emphasizing the necessity for tailored dietary approaches that consider individual needs and circumstances. While dogs exhibit carnivorous tendencies, the inclusion of carbohydrates, particularly in specific contexts, can offer valuable nutritional advantages. Considering the foods examined in this study, it is evident that pricing can vary significantly depending on the formulation. This factor should also be considered when selecting the most suitable food for the dog.

11.Sources

Acana, 2024. ACANA Light & Fit Recipe. Acana Pet Foods. URL

https://www.acanapetfoods.co.uk/product/acana-light-fit-recipe/ (accessed 5.11.24).

- Adolphe, J.L., 2013. Acute and chronic effects of low versus high glycemic index carbohydrate sources on metabolic and cardiovascular responses in lean and obese dogs.
- Akande, K.E., Doma, U.D., Agu, H.O., Adamu, H.M., 2010. Major Antinutrients Found in Plant Protein Sources: Their Effect on Nutrition.

Alvarenga, I.C., Aldrich, C.G., 2018. The effect of sorghum fractions on apparent total tract digestibility and antioxidant capacity by dogs. PLOS ONE 13, e0206090. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0206090

Alvarenga, I.C., Aldrich, C.G., Shi, Y.-C.S., 2021. Factors affecting digestibility of starches and their implications on adult dog health | Elsevier Enhanced Reader [WWW Document]. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2021.115134

- Alves, J.C., Santos, A., Jorge, P., Pitães, A., 2021. The use of soluble fibre for the management of chronic idiopathic large-bowel diarrhoea in police working dogs. BMC Vet Res 17, 100. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12917-021-02809-w
- Archer, M.D., Barber, J., 2004. Molecular To Global Photosynthesis. World Scientific.
- Arendt, M., Cairns, K.M., Ballard, J.W.O., Savolainen, P., Axelsson, E., 2016. Diet adaptation in dog reflects spread of prehistoric agriculture. Heredity 117, 301–306. https://doi.org/10.1038/hdy.2016.48
- Arendt, M., Fall, T., Lindblad-Toh, K., Axelsson, E., 2014. Amylase activity is associated with AMY2B copy numbers in dog: implications for dog domestication, diet and diabetes. Animal Genetics 45, 716–722. https://doi.org/10.1111/age.12179
- Armstrong, R.B., Saubert IV, C.W., Seeherman, H.J., Taylor, C.R., 1982. Distribution of fiber types in locomotory muscles of dogs. American Journal of Anatomy 163, 87–98. https://doi.org/10.1002/aja.1001630107
- Axelsson, E., Ratnakumar, A., Arendt, M.L., Maqbool, K., Webster, M.T., Perloski, M., Liberg, O., Arnemo, J.M., Hedhammar, Å., Lindblad-Toh, K., 2013. The genomic signature of dog domestication reveals adaptation to a starch-rich diet.
- Bednar, G.E., Patil, A.R., Murray, S.M., Grieshop, C.M., Merchen, N.R., Fahey, G.C., 2001. Starch and Fiber Fractions in Selected Food and Feed Ingredients Affect Their Small Intestinal Digestibility and Fermentability and Their Large Bowel Fermentability In Vitro in a Canine Mode. The Journal of Nutrition 131, 276–286. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/131.2.276
- Beloshapka, A.N., Buff, P.R., Fahey, G.C., Swanson, K.S., 2016. Compositional Analysis of Whole Grains, Processed Grains, Grain Co-Products, and Other Carbohydrate Sources with Applicability to Pet Animal Nutrition. Foods 5, 23. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods5020023
- Bergman, E.N., 1990. Energy contributions of volatile fatty acids from the gastrointestinal tract in various species. Physiological Reviews 70, 567–590. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1990.70.2.567
- Beynen, A., 2019a. Beynen AC, 2019. Beta-glucans in dog food.
- Beynen, A., 2019b. Beynen AC, 2019. FOS in dog food 42.

Beynen, A., 2019c. Beynen AC, 2019. Xylose in petfood 28–29.

- Beynen, A.C., Saris, D.H.J., Paap, P.M.P., Van Altena, F., Visser, E.A., De Jong, L., Staats, M.,
 Middelkoop, J., 2011. Dietary Beta-1,3/1,6-Glucans Reduce Clinical Signs of Canine Atopy.
 American Journal of Animal and Veterinary Sciences 6, 146–152.
 https://doi.org/10.3844/ajavsp.2011.146.152
- Bhadra, Anandarup, Bhattacharjee, D., Paul, M., Singh, A., Gade, P.R., Shrestha, P., Bhadra, Anindita, 2016. The meat of the matter: a rule of thumb for scavenging dogs? Ethology Ecology & Evolution 28, 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1080/03949370.2015.1076526
- Bhutkar, M.A., Bhise, S.B., 2012. In vitro assay of alpha amylase inhibitory activity of some indigenous plants. International Journal of Chemical Sciences 10, 457–462.

- Blaza, S.E., Booles, D., Burger, I.H., 1989. Is carbohydrate essential for pregnancy and lactation in dogs? Cambridge University Press, Nutrition of the dog and cat. Waltham Symposium 7.
- Brady, Dr.C., 2021. Feeding Dogs The Science Behind The Dry Versus Raw Debate. Farrow Road Publishing.
- Buddington, R.K., Elnif, J., Malo, C., Donahoo, J.B., 2003. Activities of gastric, pancreatic, and intestinal brush-border membrane enzymes during postnatal development of dogs. American Journal of Veterinary Research 64, 627–634. https://doi.org/10.2460/ajvr.2003.64.627
- Burrows, C.F., Kronfeld, D.S., Banta, C.A., Merritt, A.M., 1982. Effects of Fiber on Digestibility and Transit Time in Dogs. The Journal of Nutrition 112, 1726–1732. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/112.9.1726
- Carciofi, A.C., Takakura, F.S., De-Oliveira, L.D., Teshima, E., Jeremias, J.T., Brunetto, M.A., Prada, F., 2008a. Effects of six carbohydrate sources on dog diet digestibility and post-prandial glucose and insulin response*. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 92, 326–336. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0396.2007.00794.x
- Carciofi, A.C., Takakura, F.S., De-Oliveira, L.D., Teshima, E., Jeremias, J.T., Brunetto, M.A., Prada, F., 2008b. Effects of six carbohydrate sources on dog diet digestibility and post-prandial glucose and insulin response*. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 92, 326–336. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0396.2007.00794.x
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011a. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 19: Feeding Regimens for Dogs and Cats.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011b. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 7: Digestion and Absorption.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011c. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animals Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 34: Dental Health and Diet.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011d. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animals Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 10: Carbohydrate Metabolism.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011e. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 2: Carbohydrates.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011f. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 10: Carbohydrate Metabolism.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011g. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animals Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 24: Performance.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011h. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 28: 313 Development and Treatment of Obesity.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011i. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 16: Nutrient Content of Pet Foods.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011j. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 1: Energy and Water.
- Case, L.P., Daristotle, L., Hayek, M.G., Raasch, M.F., 2011k. Canine and Feline Nutrition A Resource for Companion Animal Professionals, Third Edition. ed. Mosby, Inc. an affiliate of Elsevier Inc., Chapter 17: Types of Pet Food.

- Castrillo, C., Hervera, M., Baucells, M.D., 2009. Methods for predicting the energy value of pet foods. R. Bras. Zootec. 38, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1516-35982009001300001
- Cavanaugh, S.M., Cavanaugh, R.P., Gilbert, G.E., Leavitt, E.L., Ketzis, J.K., Vieira, A.B., 2021. Short-term amino acid, clinicopathologic, and echocardiographic findings in healthy dogs fed a commercial plant-based diet. PLOS ONE 16, e0258044. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0258044
- Cave, N., 2013. Feeding Working Dogs. World Small Animal Veterinary Association World Congress Proceedings.
- Center, S.A., 2018. Disorders of the Liver and Gallbladder in Dogs Dog Owners [WWW Document]. MSD Veterinary Manual. URL https://www.msdvetmanual.com/dog-owners/digestivedisorders-of-dogs/disorders-of-the-liver-and-gallbladder-in-dogs (accessed 4.24.24).
- Chandler, M., 2016. Importance of fibre in diet.
- Chauncey, H.H., Henriques, B.L., Tanzer, J.M., 1963. Comparative enzyme activity of saliva from the sheep, hog, dog, rabbit, rat, and human. Archives of Oral Biology 8, 615–627. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-9969(63)90076-1
- Contreras-Aguilar, M.D., Tecles, F., Martínez-Subiela, S., Escribano, D., Bernal, L.J., Cerón, J.J., 2017. Detection and measurement of alpha-amylase in canine saliva and changes after an experimentally induced sympathetic activation. BMC Veterinary Research 13, 266. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12917-017-1191-4
- Coxon, R.V., 1970. Glycogen Metabolism, in: Lajtha, A. (Ed.), Metabolic Reactions in the Nervous System. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 37–52. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-7160-5_2
- Daina, S., Macri, A., University of Agricultural Sciences and Veterinary Medicine Cluj-Napoca, 2023. CARBOHYDRATE CONTENT ASSESSMENT IN DIFFERENT COMMERCIAL DOGS DIETS. SPJVS 66, 5–9. https://doi.org/10.61900/SPJVS.2023.01.01
- Dashty, M., 2013. A quick look at biochemistry: Carbohydrate metabolism. Clinical Biochemistry 46, 1339–1352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2013.04.027
- Dearfield, K.L., Abernathy, C.O., Ottley, M.S., Brantner, J.H., Hayes, P.F., 1988. Acrylamide: its metabolism, developmental and reproductive effects, genotoxicity, and carcinogenicity. Mutation Research/Reviews in Genetic Toxicology 195, 45–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-1110(88)90015-2
- Deuel, H.J., 1936. THE INTERMEDIARY METABOLISM OF FRUCTOSE AND GALACTOSE. Physiological Reviews. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1936.16.2.173
- Dobson, G.P., Parkhouse, W.S., Weber, J.M., Stuttard, E., Harman, J., Snow, D.H., Hochachka, P.W., 1988. Metabolic changes in skeletal muscle and blood of greyhounds during 800-m track sprint. American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology 255, R513–R519. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.1988.255.3.R513
- Dyce, K.M., Sack, W.O., Wensing, 1996. Textbook of Veterinary Anatomy, 2nd ed. The Canadian veterinary journal. La revue veterinaire canadienne 37.
- Eukanuba, 2024a. Adult Medium Breed Fresh Chicken » EUKANUBA [WWW Document]. URL https://eukanuba.eu/en-gb/dog/dry-food/adult-medium-breed-fresh-chicken (accessed 5.4.24).
- Eukanuba, 2024b. Daily Care Overweight Adult All Breed » EUKANUBA [WWW Document]. URL https://eukanuba.eu/en-gb/dog/dry-food/daily-care-overweight-adult-all-breed (accessed 5.11.24).
- Fahey, G.C., Jr., Merchen, N.R., Corbin, J.E., Hamilton, A.K., Serbe, K.A., Lewis, S.M., Hirakawa, D.A., 1990. Dietary fiber for dogs: I. Effects of graded levels of dietary beet pulp on nutrient intake, digestibility, metabolizable energy and digesta mean retention time. Journal of Animal Science 68, 4221–4228. https://doi.org/10.2527/1990.68124221x
- Farmina, 2024. Farmina Pet Foods Dog food N&D Pumpkin Canine Chicken, Pumpkin & Pomegranate Adult wet food [WWW Document]. URL https://www.farmina.com/uk/eshop/dog-food/n&d-pumpkin-canine/534-chicken,-pumpkin-&-pomegranate-adult-wet-food.html (accessed 5.4.24).

FEDIAF, 2019. FEDIAF Scientific Advisory Board Carbohydrate Expert Review.

- Fekadu Gemede, H., 2014. Antinutritional Factors in Plant Foods: Potential Health Benefits and Adverse Effects. IJNFS 3, 284. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ijnfs.20140304.18
- Finot, P.-A., 2005. The Absorption and Metabolism of Modified Amino Acids in Processed Foods. Journal of AOAC INTERNATIONAL 88, 894–903. https://doi.org/10.1093/jaoac/88.3.894
- Freed, D.L.J., 1999. Do dietary lectins cause disease?: The evidence is suggestive—and raises interesting possibilities for treatment. BMJ 318, 1023–1024. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.318.7190.1023
- Fritsch, D.A., Dvm, N.W.A., Dacan, D.E.J., 2010. A High-Fiber Food Improves Weight Loss Compared to a High-Protein, High-Fat Food in Pet Dogs in a Home Setting 8.
- Galibert, F., Quignon, P., Hitte, C., Andre´, C., 2011. Toward understanding dog evolutionary and domestication history. UMR 6061 CNRS, institut de ge´ne´tique et de´veloppement de Rennes (IGDR), faculte´ de me´decine, universite´ de Rennes 1, 35000 Rennes, France.
- German, A.J., 2006. The Growing Problem of Obesity in Dogs and Cats1, 2, 3. The Journal of Nutrition 136, 1940S-1946S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/136.7.1940S
- Good, K.L., Maggs, D.J., Hollingsworth, S.R., Scagliotti, R.H., Nelson, R.W., 2003. Corneal sensitivity in dogs with diabetes mellitus. American Journal of Veterinary Research 64, 7–11. https://doi.org/10.2460/ajvr.2003.64.7
- Gualberto, D.G., Bergman, C.J., Kazemzade, M., Weber, C.W., 1997. Effect of extrusion processing on the soluble and insoluble fiber, and phytic acid contents of cereal brans. 1997 Kluwer Academic Publishers. Printed in the Netherlands..
- Guillon, F., Champ, M., 2000. Structural and physical properties of dietary fibres, and consequences of processing on human physiology. Food Research International 33, 233–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0963-9969(00)00038-7
- Guy, P.S., Snow, D.H., 1981. Skeletal muscle fibre composition in the dog and its relationship to athletic ability. Research in Veterinary Science 31, 244–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0034-5288(18)32502-5
- Haladová, E., Mojžišová, J., Smrčo, P., Ondrejková, A., Vojtek, B., Prokeš, M., Petrovová, E., 2011. Immunomodulatory effect of glucan on specific and nonspecific immunity after vaccination in puppies. Acta Veterinaria Hungarica 59, 77–86. https://doi.org/10.1556/avet.59.2011.1.7
- He, W., Connolly, E.D., Wu, G., 2024. Characteristics of the Digestive Tract of Dogs and Cats, in: Wu, G. (Ed.), Nutrition and Metabolism of Dogs and Cats. Springer Nature Switzerland, Cham, pp. 15–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-54192-6_2
- Hemmler, D., Roullier-Gall, C., Marshall, J.W., Rychlik, M., Taylor, A.J., Schmitt-Kopplin, P., 2018. Insights into the Chemistry of Non-Enzymatic Browning Reactions in Different Ribose-Amino Acid Model Systems. Sci Rep 8, 16879. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-34335-5
- Heuberger, R., Wakshlag, J., 2011. The relationship of feeding patterns and obesity in dogs. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 95, 98–105. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0396.2010.01024.x
- Hewson-Hughes, A.K., Hewson-Hughes, V.L., Colyer, A., Miller, A.T., McGrane, S.J., Hall, S.R., Butterwick, R.F., Simpson, S.J., Raubenheimer, D., 2013. Geometric analysis of macronutrient selection in breeds of the domestic dog, Canis lupus familiaris. Behav Ecol 24, 293–304. https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/ars168
- Hill, R.C., 1998. The Nutritional Requirements of Exercising Dogs12. The Journal of Nutrition 128, S2686–S2690. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/128.12.2686S
- Hill, R.C., Bloomberg, M.S., Legrand-Defretin, V., Burger, I.H., Hillock, S.M., Sundstrom, D.A., Jones, G.L., 2000. Maintenance energy requirements and the effect of diet on performance of racing Greyhounds. American Journal of Veterinary Research 61, 1566–1573. https://doi.org/10.2460/ajvr.2000.61.1566
- Hill, R.C., Lewis, D.D., Scott, K.C., Omori, M., Jackson, M., Sundstrom, D.A., Jones, G.L., Speakman, J.R., Doyle, C.A., Butterwick, R.F., 2001. Effect of increased dietary protein and decreased dietary

carbohydrate on performance and body composition in racing Greyhounds. American Journal of Veterinary Research 62, 440–447. https://doi.org/10.2460/ajvr.2001.62.440

- Hills, 2024. Hill's Science Plan Adult Medium Breed Dry Dog Food with Chicken [WWW Document]. URL https://www.hillspet.co.uk/dog-food/sp-canine-science-plan-adult-advanced-fitnessmed-chicken-dry (accessed 5.4.24).
- Hoenig, M., 2014. Comparative Aspects of Human, Canine, and Feline Obesity and Factors Predicting Progression to Diabetes. Veterinary Sciences 1, 121–135. https://doi.org/10.3390/vetsci1020121
- Holesh, J.E., Aslam, S., Martin, A., 2024. Physiology, Carbohydrates, in: StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing, Treasure Island (FL).
- Holm, J., Lundquist, I., Björck, I., Eliasson, A., Asp, N., 1988. Degree of starch gelatinization, digestion rate of starch in vitro, and metabolic response in rats. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 47, 1010–1016. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/47.6.1010
- Huang, X., Liu, H., Ma, Y., Mai, S., Li, C., 2022. Effects of Extrusion on Starch Molecular Degradation, Order–Disorder Structural Transition and Digestibility—A Review. Foods 11, 2538. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11162538
- Ilkiw, J.E., Davis, P.E., Church, D.B., 1989. Hematologic, biochemical, blood-gas, and acid-base values in greyhounds before and after exercise. Am J Vet Res 50, 583–586.
- Järvi, A.E., Karlström, B.E., Granfeldt, Y.E., Björck, I.M., Vessby, B.O., Asp, N.G., 1995. The influence of food structure on postprandial metabolism in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Am J Clin Nutr 61, 837–842. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/61.4.837
- Jeong, D., Han, J.-A., Liu, Q., Chung, H.-J., 2019. Effect of processing, storage, and modification on *in vitro* starch digestion characteristics of food legumes: A review. Food Hydrocolloids 90, 367–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2018.12.039
- Jesenak, M., Banovcin, P., Rennerova, Z., Majtan, J., 2014. *B*-Glucans in the treatment and prevention of allergic diseases. Allergologia et Immunopathologia 42, 149–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aller.2012.08.008
- Joseph, M., Hebert, R., 2020. Extrusion Processing: A Versatile Technology for Producing Foods and Feeds | NC State Extension Publications [WWW Document]. URL https://content.ces.ncsu.edu/extrusion-processing-a-versatile-technology-for-production-offoods-and-feeds (accessed 9.11.22).
- Kienzle, E., Meyer, H., Lohrie, H., 1985. Einfluss kohlenhydratfreier Rationen mit unterschiedlichen Protein/Energierelationen auf foetale Entwicklung und Vitalitaet von Welpen sowie die Milchzusammensetzung von Huendinnen. Zeitschrift fuer Tierphysiologie, Tierernaehrung und Futtermittelkunde 54.
- Kies, A.K., De Jonge, L.H., Kemme, P.A., Jongbloed, A.W., 2006. Interaction between Protein, Phytate, and Microbial Phytase. In Vitro Studies. J. Agric. Food Chem. 54, 1753–1758. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf0518554
- Kimmel, S.E., Michel, K.E., Hess, R.S., Ward, C.R., 2000. Effects of insoluble and soluble dietary fiber on glycemic control in dogs with naturally occurring insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 216, 1076–1081. https://doi.org/10.2460/javma.2000.216.1076
- Komath, S.S., Kavitha, M., Swamy, M.J., 2006. Beyond carbohydrate binding: new directions in plant lectin research. Org. Biomol. Chem. 4, 973–988. https://doi.org/10.1039/B515446D
- Kronfeld, D.S., 1973. Diet and the performance of racing sled dogs. Section of Nutrition, Dep. Clinical Studies, School of Veterinary Medicine, Univ. Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa 19104, Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association,.
- LeBlanc, J.G., Laiño, J.E., del Valle, M.J., Vannini, V., van Sinderen, D., Taranto, M.P., de Valdez, G.F., de Giori, G.S., Sesma, F., 2011. B-Group vitamin production by lactic acid bacteria – current knowledge and potential applications. Journal of Applied Microbiology 111, 1297–1309. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2011.05157.x

Legrand-Defretin, V., 1994. Differences between cats and dogs: a nutritional view. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 53, 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1079/PNS19940004

- Li, P., Wu, G., 2023. Amino acid nutrition and metabolism in domestic cats and dogs. Journal of Animal Science and Biotechnology 14, 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-022-00827-8
- Li, X., Li, W., Wang, H., Bayley, D.L., Cao, J., Reed, D.R., Bachmanov, A.A., Huang, L., Legrand-Defretin,
 V., Beauchamp, G.K., Brand, J.G., 2006. Cats Lack a Sweet Taste Receptor. J Nutr 136, 1932S-1934S.
- LibreTexts, 2017. Disaccharides. Chemistry LibreTexts.
- lurecoursing.no, 2024. Lure Coursing Utvalget Norsk Myndeklubb [WWW Document]. Lure Coursing Utvalget Norsk Myndeklubb. URL https://lurecoursing.no/ (accessed 5.13.24).
- Martinsen, T.C., Bergh, K., Waldum, H.L., 2005. Gastric Juice: A Barrier Against Infectious Diseases. Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology 96, 94–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-7843.2005.pto960202.x
- Mattheeuws, D., Rottiers, R., Kaneko, J.J., Vermeulen, A., 1984. Diabetes mellitus in dogs: relationship of obesity to glucose tolerance and insulin response. Am J Vet Res 45, 98–103.
- McDonald, P., Edwards, R.A., Greenhalgh, J.F.D., Morgan, C.A., Sinclair, L.A., Wilkinson, R.G., 2011. Animal nutrition Seventh Edition.
- McDonald, P., Edwards, R.A., Greenhalgh, J.F.D., Morgan, C.A., Sinclair, L.A., Wilkinson, R.G., n.d. Animal Nutrition, Eight Edition. ed. Energy metabolism.
- Melzer, K., 2011. Carbohydrate and fat utilization during rest and physical activity. e-SPEN, the European e-Journal of Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism 6, e45–e52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclnm.2011.01.005
- Meyer, H., Kienzle, E. v, 1989. The effects of carbohydrate-free diets containing different levels of protein on reproduction in the bitch. The effects of carbohydrate-free diets containing different levels of protein on reproduction in the bitch. Cambridge University Press, Nutrition of the dog and cat. Waltham Symposium 7.
- Meyer, J.H., Ohashi, H., Jehn, D., Thomson, J.B., 1981. Size of liver particles emptied from the human stomach. Gastroenterology 80, 1489–1496. https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-5085(81)90262-6
- Meyer, J.H., Thomson, J.B., Cohen, M.B., Shadchehr, A., Mandiola, S.A., 1979. Sieving of Solid Food by the Canine Stomach and Sieving After Gastric Surgery. Gastroenterology 76, 804–813. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-5085(79)80182-1
- Mills, M.R., 1996. The Comparative Anatomy of Eating.
- Moore, M.L., Fottler, H.J., Fahey, G.C., Jr., Corbin, J.E., 1980. Utilization of Corn-Soybean Meal-Substituted Diets by Dogs. Journal of Animal Science 50, 892–896. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas1980.505892x
- Morey, D.F., 1994. The Early Evolution of the Domestic Dog. American Scientist 82, 336–347.
- Morgan, D., 2010. Feeding for performance. Scientific Communications Manager, P&G Pet Care, Geneva, WVOC 2010, Bologna (Italy).
- Morgan, M.J., Vite, C.H., Radhakrishnan, A., Hess, R.S., 2008. Clinical peripheral neuropathy associated with diabetes mellitus in 3 dogs. Can Vet J 49, 583–586.
- Moughan, P.J., 2003. Amino acid availability: aspects of chemical analysis and bioassay methodology. Nutrition Research Reviews 16, 127–141. https://doi.org/10.1079/NRR200365
- Murray, S.M., Fahey, G.C., Jr., Merchen, N.R., Sunvold, G.D., Reinhart, G.A., 1999a. Evaluation of selected high-starch flours as ingredients in canine diets. Journal of Animal Science 77, 2180–2186. https://doi.org/10.2527/1999.7782180x
- Murray, S.M., Fahey, G.C., Jr., Merchen, N.R., Sunvold, G.D., Reinhart, G.A., 1999b. Evaluation of selected high-starch flours as ingredients in canine diets. Journal of Animal Science 77, 2180–2186. https://doi.org/10.2527/1999.7782180x
- Muzquiz, M., Varela, A., Burbano, C., Cuadrado, C., Guillamón, E., Pedrosa, M.M., 2012. Bioactive compounds in legumes: pronutritive and antinutritive actions. Implications for nutrition and health. Phytochem Rev 11, 227–244. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11101-012-9233-9

- Nelson, R.W., Reusch, C.E., 2014. Classification and etiology of diabetes in dogs and cats. Department of Medicine and Epidemiology, School of Veterinary Medicine, University of California, Davis, California 95616, USA.
- Ng, K.K., 2019. Food as Medicine: Dietary Fiber [WWW Document]. SlideShare. URL https://www.slideshare.net/slideshow/food-as-medicine-dietary-fiber/138975981 (accessed 5.3.24).
- Nold, J.L., Peterson, L.J., Fedde, M.R., 1991. Physiological changes in the running greyhound (*Canis domesticus*): Influence of race length. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Physiology 100, 623–627. https://doi.org/10.1016/0300-9629(91)90380-U
- NRC, 2006. 2006 NRC Nutrient Requirements for Adult Dogs (Maintenance) a [WWW Document]. MSD Veterinary Manual. URL https://www.msdvetmanual.com/multimedia/table/2006-nrcnutrient-requirements-for-adult-dogs-maintenance (accessed 11.22.22).
- Nutriment, 2024. Chicken formula 500g Tray Raw Dog Food | Nutriment Raw [WWW Document]. URL https://www.nutriment.co.uk/chicken-formula-adult-500g-tub (accessed 5.4.24).
- Ollivier, M., Tresset, A., Bastian, F., Lagoutte, L., Axelsson, E., Arendt, M.-L., Bălăşescu, A., Marshour, M., Sablin, M.V., Salanova, L., Vigne, J.-D., Hitte, C., Hänni, C., 2016. Amy2B copy number variation reveals starch diet adaptations in ancient European dogs. Royal Society Open Science 3, 160449. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.160449
- Orijen, 2024. ORIJEN Original Dog Food ORIJEN. Orijen Pet Foods. URL https://www.orijenpetfoods.co.uk/product/orijen-original/ (accessed 5.4.24).
- Ottoboni, M., Tretola, M., Luciano, A., Giuberti, G., Gallo, A., Pinotti, L., 2019. Carbohydrate digestion and predicted glycemic index of bakery/confectionary ex-food intended for pig nutrition. Italian Journal of Animal Science 18, 838–849. https://doi.org/10.1080/1828051X.2019.1596758
- Palmqvist, H., Höglund, K., Ringmark, S., Lundh, T., Dicksved, J., 2023. Effects of whole-grain cereals on fecal microbiota and short-chain fatty acids in dogs: a comparison of rye, oats and wheat. Sci Rep 13, 10920. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-37975-4
- Pasha, S., Inui, T., Chapple, I., Harris, S., Holcombe, L., Grant, M.M., 2018. The Saliva Proteome of Dogs: Variations Within and Between Breeds and Between Species. PROTEOMICS 18, 1700293. https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.201700293
- Paul, P., B Issekutz, J., 1967. Role of extramuscular energy sources in the metabolism of the exercising dog. Journal of Applied Physiology. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1967.22.4.615
- PDSA, 2024. DCM (dilated cardiomyopathy) in Dogs [WWW Document]. URL https://www.pdsa.org.uk/pet-help-and-advice/pet-health-hub/conditions/dcm-dilatedcardiomyopathy-in-dogs (accessed 5.13.24).
- Qi, X., Tester, R.F., 2019. Fructose, galactose and glucose In health and disease. Clinical Nutrition ESPEN 33, 18–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clnesp.2019.07.004
- Quilliam, C., Reis, L.G., Ren, Y., Ai, Y., Weber, L.P., 2023. Effects of a 28-day feeding trial of graincontaining versus pulse-based diets on cardiac function, taurine levels and digestibility in domestic dogs. PLoS One 18, e0285381. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0285381
- Rankovic, A., Adolphe, J.L., Verbrugghe, A., 2019. Role of carbohydrates in the health of dogs in: Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association Volume 255 Issue 5. From the Department of Clinical Studies, Ontario Veterinary College, University of Guelph, Guelph, ON N1G 2W1, Canada (Rankovic, Verbrugghe); and Petcurean, 435-44550 S Sumas Rd, Chilliwack, BC V2R 5M3, Canada (Adolphe).
- Reynolds, A.J., Fuhrer, L., Dunlap, H.L., Finke, M., Kallfelz, F.A., 1995. Effect of diet and training on muscle glycogen storage and utilization in sled dogs. Journal of Applied Physiology 79, 1601– 1607. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1995.79.5.1601
- Reynolds, A.J., Fuhrer, L., Dunlap, H.L., Finke, M.D., Kallfelz, F.A., 1994. Lipid Metabolite Responses to Diet and Training in Sled Dogs12. The Journal of Nutrition 124, 2745S-2753S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/124.suppl_12.2754S

- Roberts, M.T., Bermingham, E.N., Cave, N.J., Young, W., McKenzie, C.M., Thomas, D. g., 2018. Macronutrient intake of dogs, self-selecting diets varying in composition offered ad libitum. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 102, 568–575. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpn.12794
- Roediger, W.E.W., Rae, D.A., 1982. Trophic effect of short chain fatty acids on mucosal handling of ions by the defunctioned colon. British Journal of Surgery 69, 23–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.1800690108
- Romsos, D., Belo, P., Bennink, M., Leveille, G., 1976. Effects of Dietary Carbohydrate, Fat and Protein on Growth, Body Composition and Blood Metabolite Levels in the Dog. The Journal of nutrition 106, 1452–64. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/106.10.1452
- Romsos, D.R., Hornshuh, M.J., Leveille, G.A., 1978. Influence of Dietary Fat and Carbohydrate on Food Intake, Body Weight and Body Fat of Adult Dogs. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine 157, 278–281. https://doi.org/10.3181/00379727-157-40037
- Romsos, D.R., Palmer, H.J., Muiruri, K.L., Bennink, M.R., 1981. Influence of a Low Carbohydrate Diet on Performance of Pregnant and Lactating Dogs. The Journal of Nutrition 111, 678–689. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/111.4.678
- Royal Canin, 2024a. Medium Adult Dry Dog Food | Royal Canin [WWW Document]. URL https://www.royalcanin.com/ca/en_ca/dogs/products/retail-products/medium-adult-drydog-food (accessed 5.4.24).
- Royal Canin, 2024b. Light Weight Care Medium | Royal Canin NO [WWW Document]. URL https://www.royalcanin.com/no/dogs/products/retail-products/medium-light-weight-care-3021 (accessed 5.11.24).
- Royal Canin, 2024c. Sporting Life Energy 4800 dry | Royal Canin [WWW Document]. URL https://www.royalcanin.com/is/dogs/products/retail-products/sporting-life-energy-4800-dry (accessed 5.11.24).
- Royal Canin, 2024d. Medium Starter | Royal Canin IN [WWW Document]. URL https://www.royalcanin.com/in/dogs/products/retail-products/medium-starter-2993 (accessed 5.11.24).
- Sagawa, K., 2009. Fed and fasted gastric pH and gastric residence time in conscious beagle dogs -Sagawa - 2009 - Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences - Wiley Online Library [WWW Document]. URL https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jps.21602 (accessed 9.10.22).
- Saltin, B., Karlsson, J., 1971. Muscle Glycogen Utilization During Work of Different Intensities, in: Pernow, B., Saltin, Bengt (Eds.), Muscle Metabolism During Exercise: Proceedings of a Karolinska Institutet Symposium Held in Stockholm, Sweden, September 6–9, 1970 Honorary Guest: E Hohwü Christensen. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 289–299. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4613-4609-8_25
- Saunders, R.M., 1975. alpha -Amylase inhibitors in wheat and other cereals. Western Regional Res. Lab., USDA, Berkely, CA 94710, USA.
- Schuppan, D., 2017. Methods for determination of bioactivity, removal, or inactivation cereal amylase trypsin inhibitors in cereals, flours and complex foods. US20170049136A1.
- Scott, J.P., 1967. The Evolution of Social Behavior in Dogs and Wolves. American Zoologist 7, 373–381. https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/7.2.373
- Semple, J., 2020. Preconditioners: the key to modern kibble control | 2020-05-07 | Pet Food Processing [WWW Document]. URL https://www.petfoodprocessing.net/articles/13814preconditioners-the-key-to-modern-kibble-control (accessed 9.12.22).
- Servin, A.L., 2004. Antagonistic activities of lactobacilli and bifidobacteria against microbial pathogens. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 28, 405–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsre.2004.01.003
- Shin, Y., Han, S., Kwon, J., Ju, S., Choi, T.G., Kang, I., Kim, S.S., 2023. Roles of Short-Chain Fatty Acids in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Nutrients 15, 4466. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15204466
- Silvio, J., Harmon, D.L., Gross, K.L., McLeod, K.R., 2000. Influence of fiber fermentability on nutrient digestion in the dog11This study was approved by the Director of the Kentucky Agricultural

Experiment Station as Paper 99-07-33. Nutrition 16, 289–295. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0899-9007(99)00298-1

- Singh, S., 2023. Respiration: Definition, Mechanism and Its Types. Career Power. URL https://www.careerpower.in/school/biology/respiration (accessed 5.4.24).
- Sitrin, M.D., 2014. Digestion and Absorption of Carbohydrates and Proteins, in: Leung, P.S. (Ed.), The Gastrointestinal System: Gastrointestinal, Nutritional and Hepatobiliary Physiology. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp. 137–158. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-8771-0_6
- Sjaastad, O.V., Sand, O., Hove, K., 2010. Physiology of Domestic Animals. Scan. Vet. Press.
- Smith, C.E., Parnell, L.D., Lai, C.-Q., Rush, J.E., Freeman, L.M., 2021. Investigation of diets associated with dilated cardiomyopathy in dogs using foodomics analysis. Sci Rep 11, 15881. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-94464-2
- Sonck, E., Stuyven, E., Goddeeris, B., Cox, E., 2010. The effect of β-glucans on porcine leukocytes. Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology 135, 199–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vetimm.2009.11.014
- Spears, J.K., Grieshop, C.M., Fahey, G.C., Jr., 2004. Evaluation of stabilized rice bran as an ingredient in dry extruded dog diets. Journal of Animal Science 82, 1122–1135. https://doi.org/10.2527/2004.8241122x
- Sunvold, G.D., Fahey, G.C., Jr., Merchen, N.R., Bourquin, L.D., Titgemeyer, E.C., Bauer, L.L., Reinhart, G.A., 1995a. Dietary fiber for cats: in vitro fermentation of selected fiber sources by cat fecal inoculum and in vivo utilization of diets containing selected fiber sources and their blends. Journal of Animal Science 73, 2329–2339. https://doi.org/10.2527/1995.7382329x
- Sunvold, G.D., Fahey, G.C., Jr., Merchen, N.R., Titgemeyer, E.C., Bourquin, L.D., Bauer, L.L., Reinhart, G.A., 1995b. Dietary fiber for dogs: IV. In vitro fermentation of selected fiber sources by dog fecal inoculum and in vivo digestion and metabolism of fiber-supplemented diets. Journal of Animal Science 73, 1099–1109. https://doi.org/10.2527/1995.7341099x
- Swanson, K.S., Grieshop, C.M., Flickinger, E.A., Bauer, L.L., Healy, H.-P., Dawson, K.A., Merchen, N.R., Fahey, G.C., 2002. Supplemental Fructooligosaccharides and Mannanoligosaccharides Influence Immune Function, Ileal and Total Tract Nutrient Digestibilities, Microbial Populations and Concentrations of Protein Catabolites in the Large Bowel of Dogs. The Journal of Nutrition 132, 980–989. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/132.5.980
- Tanprasertsuk, J., Perry, L.M., Tate, D.E., Honaker, R.W., Shmalberg, J., 2021. Apparent total tract nutrient digestibility and metabolizable energy estimation in commercial fresh and extruded dry kibble dog foods. Translational Animal Science 5, txab071. https://doi.org/10.1093/tas/txab071
- Taylor, E.J., Adams, C., Neville, R., 1995. Some nutritional aspects of ageing in dogs and cats. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 54, 645–656. https://doi.org/10.1079/PNS19950064
- Tenovuo, J., Illukka, T., Vähä-Vahe, T., 2000. Non-Immunoglobulin Defense Factors in Canine Saliva and Effects of a Tooth Gel Containing Antibacterial Enzymes. J Vet Dent 17, 136–140. https://doi.org/10.1177/089875640001700303
- Teshima, E., Brunetto, M.A., Teixeira, F.A., Gomes, M. de O.S., Lucas, S.R.R., Pereira, G.T., Carciofi, A.C., 2021. Influence of type of starch and feeding management on glycaemic control in diabetic dogs. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition 105, 1192–1202. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpn.13556
- Therriault, D.G., Beller, G.A., Smoake, J.A., Hartley, L.H., 1973. Intramuscular energy sources in dogs during physical work. Journal of Lipid Research 14, 54–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-2275(20)39329-9
- Tilson, H.A., 1981. The neurotoxicity of acrylamide: an overview. Neurobehav Toxicol Teratol 3, 445–461.
- Tjernsbekk, M.T., Tauson, A.-H., Ahlstrøm, Ø., 2014. Ileal, colonic and total tract nutrient digestibility in dogs (Canis familiaris) compared with total tract digestibility in mink (Neovison vison). Archives of Animal Nutrition 68, 245–261. https://doi.org/10.1080/1745039X.2014.915137

Toll, P.W., Pieschl, R.L., Hand, M.S., 1992. The effect of dietary fat and carbohydrate on sprint performance in racing Greyhound dogs, in Proceedings. 8th Int Racing Greyhound Symp.

topdoghealth.com, 2017. Pet Obesity: Stats About the #1 Health Threat to Your Dog. TopDog Health. URL https://topdoghealth.com/pet-obesity-shocking-statistics-about-the-1-health-threat-toyour-dog/ (accessed 5.13.24).

van Rooijen, C., 2015. Maillard reaction products in pet foods 190.

- van Rooijen, C., Bosch, G., F. B. van der Poel, A., A. Wierenga, P., Alexander, L., Hendriks, W.H., 2014. Quantitation of Maillard Reaction Products in Commercially Available Pet Foods | Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry [WWW Document]. URL https://pubs.acs.org/doi/full/10.1021/jf502064h?casa_token=JqIK5D5pUEAAAAA%3AISsAFBxMcsmmPMWubquEm7vyR2e8J8doKcPj6py57PSUTKPOobNssC00-
- kp55HidP7a9Bz1Hn6Pv-d1T (accessed 2.17.23). Van Valkenburgh, B., 1989. Carnivore Dental Adaptations and Diet: A Study of Trophic Diversity within Guilds, in: Gittleman, J.L. (Ed.), Carnivore Behavior, Ecology, and Evolution. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 410–436. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4757-4716-4 16
- Vanak, A.T., Gompper, M.E., 2009. Dogs Canis familiaris as carnivores: their role and function in intraguild competition. Mammal Review 39, 265–283. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2907.2009.00148.x
- Veselá, H., Šucman, E., 2013. Determination of acrylamide in dry feedstuff for dogs and cats. Acta Vet. Brno 82, 203–208. https://doi.org/10.2754/avb201382020203
- VOM, 2024. VOM Active. VOM og hundemat UK. URL https://vomoghundemat.uk/produkter/vomactive/ (accessed 5.11.24).
- vomshop.no, 2024. Hjem Vom og Hundemat AS [WWW Document]. URL https://www.vomshop.no (accessed 5.13.24).
- Walker, J.A., Harmon, D.L., Gross, K.L., Collings, G.F., 1994. Evaluation of Nutrient Utilization in the Canine Using the Ileal Cannulation Technique1, 2, 3. The Journal of Nutrition 124, 2672S-2676S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/124.suppl_12.2672S
- Weber, M., Bissot, T., Servet, E., Sergheraert, R., Biourge, V., German, A.J., 2007. A High-Protein, High-Fiber Diet Designed for Weight Loss Improves Satiety in Dogs. Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine 21, 1203–1208. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-1676.2007.tb01939.x
- Weibel, E.R., Taylor, C.R., Weber, J.-M., Vock, R., Roberts, T.J., Hoppeler, H., 1996. Design of the Oxygen and Substrate Pathways: VII. Different Structural Limits for Oxygen and Substrate Supply to Muscle Mitochondria. Journal of Experimental Biology 199, 1699–1709. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.199.8.1699
- Welsh, J.D., Walker, A., 1965. Intestinal Disaccharidase and Alkaline Phosphatase Activity in the Dog. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine 120, 525–527. https://doi.org/10.3181/00379727-120-30580
- Wichert, B., Schuster, S., Hofmann, M., Dobenecker, B., Kienzle, E., 2002. Influence of Different Cellulose Types on Feces Quality of Dogs1. The Journal of nutrition 132, 17285–9S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/132.6.1728S
- Wojtaś, J., Karpiński, M., Tajchman, K., Czyżowski, P., Goleman, M., Zieliński, D., Kozak, A., Krupa, W., Garbiec, A., Drozd, L., 2018. Canis lupus familiaris – DOMESTICATION. Folia Pomer. Univ. Technol. Stetin., Agric., Aliment., Pisc., Zootech. 345, 129–136. https://doi.org/10.21005/AAPZ2018.48.4.13
- Yahia, E.M., Carrillo-López, A., Bello-Perez, L.A., 2019. Chapter 9 Carbohydrates, in: Yahia, E.M. (Ed.), Postharvest Physiology and Biochemistry of Fruits and Vegetables. Woodhead Publishing, pp. 175–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-813278-4.00009-9
- Zhang, Yu, Zhang, Ying, 2007. Formation and Reduction of Acrylamide in Maillard Reaction: A Review Based on the Current State of Knowledge [WWW Document]. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408390600920070



Norges miljø- og biovitenskapelige universitet Noregs miljø- og biovitskapelege universitet Norwegian University of Life Sciences Postboks 5003 NO-1432 Ås Norway